

The Connectivity of Musical Aptitude and Foreign Language Learning Skills:

Neural and Behavioural Evidence

by Riia Milovanov

Anglicana Turkuensia No 27

University of Turku

Turku, Finland

2009

The Connectivity of Musical Aptitude and Foreign Language Learning Skills: Neural and Behavioural Evidence

by Riia Milovanov

Anglicana Turkuensia ISSN 1236-4754 (continuing from Publications of the Department of English, University of Turku, ISSN 0781-707X) No 27 University of Turku Turku, Finland 2009

ISBN 978-951-29-4077-6 (PRINT) ISBN 978-951-29-4078-3 (PDF) ISSN 1236-4754

Copyright © the author 2009

Printed in Painosalama Oy, Turku, Finland

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Acknowledgements Abstract List of publications List of figures and tables List of abbreviations

1. Introduction			
2. Interactions between speech and music			3
2.1	Neural mechanisms behind speech and music processing		
	2.1.1	Lateralization of speech and music functions	3
	2.1.2	Neuroimaging and electroencephalographic studies on	
		speech and music	5
2.2	Musical aptitude vs. expertise		
	2.2.1	Musical aptitude, tests, and findings	7
	2.2.2	Musicians vs. non-musicians (both anatomical	
		and functional findings)	9
2.3	Targets and mechanisms of language learning		
	2.3.1	Correct pronunciation	10
	2.3.2	The role of age in second language acquisition	12
	2.3.3	Second language acquisition and the brain	13
2.4	Music	e as a tool in language learning	14
3. Research methodologies of the present work			16
3.1	Dichotic listening 1		
3.2	Other behavioural methods on investigating second language		
	discrit	mination and pronunciation skills	17
3.3	Mism	atch negativity (MMN)	18
<ul><li>4. Aims of this study</li></ul>			20
5. Methods			21
5.1	Participants		21
5.2	Experiments and procedure		22
	5.2.1	Seashore test	22
	5.2.2	Dichotic listening experiment	23

	5.2.3 ERP experiments	23	
	5.2.4 Pronunciation test and minimal pair discrimination tasks	24	
5.3	Statistical analyses		
6. Results		27	
6.1	Adults with musical aptitude have superior pronunciation		
	skills (Study 1)	28	
6.2	Altered hemispheric functioning with adults regularly practising		
	music (Study 2)	30	
6.3	Musical and phonemic discrimination skills interact at both the		
	behavioural and neural level (Study 3)	33	
6.4	The role of musical elements in preattentive duration		
	processing (Study 4)	39	
7. Discussion		42	
References		47	

References

I have had so much fun doing scientific experiments and writing this thesis that I feel almost guilty. Some people say being a researcher is stressful and writing a PhD thesis is a long and bumpy road to take. Being surrounded by top quality researchers and getting support from the very best experts representing different fields of science made my path happy and secure from the very start.

Luckily, I have had Doc. Mari Tervaniemi as my supervisor. I am grateful to her for enforcing quality and structure in my work. For the illumination discussions, advice, professional help and contribution to our joint papers, she has all my gratitude. I want to thank my supervisors from the English Department, Prof. Emerita Marita Gustafsson and Prof. Risto Hiltunen for their valuable comments on the thesis and giving me a free hand to do what I wanted to.

I have been fortunate that Prof. Kenneth Hugdahl and Prof. Jyrki Tuomainen kindly agreed to review this work. Their thorough review, visionary ideas and excellent comments have helped me improve this dissertation. I thank them for their time, generosity and effort. I also thank Prof. Mireille Besson for accepting the role of opponent at the public defence of my thesis. Prof. Besson's work has been a great source of inspiration to me.

This thesis has been mostly carried out at the laboratories of the Centre for Cognitive Neuroscience, University of Turku, Finland. I would like to express my sincere thanks to Prof. Heikki Hämäläinen for allowing me to carry out this research. I am especially grateful to Ms. Maria (Mia) Ek and Mr. Teemu Laine for helping to getting started with the EEG experiments. I owe huge thanks to my excellent research assistants, Ms. Milla Köynnös, Ms. Pauliina Savolainen and Ms. Riia Tammisto for their help with the behavioural experiments. Without the generous help of Prof. Vesa Välimäki and Prof. Paavo Alku, I would not have been able to do the present EEG experiments, you put the ideas of the EEG stimuli into practice. Without the help of Mr. Levente Móró, I would probably still be analyzing the EEG data manually today! I would like to thank the past and present staff of CCN, especially Dr. Katja Valli, Dr. Outi Tuomainen, Doc. Sakari Kallio and Mr. Valdas Noreika for fun coffee table discussions. Dr. Mika Koivisto, Mr. Henry Railo and Mr. Jouko Katajisto helped me enormously with my statistical analyses; I am deeply grateful to them.

I thank my co-authors Dr. Paulo Esquef, Ms. Fiia Takio, Doc. Minna Huotilainen, and Prof. Päivi Pietilä for the fruitful collaboration. Special thanks to Minna for providing me with the many additional insights into the research problems we have been dealing with and always having time for my questions. It has been a privilege working with you. Paulo, thank you for your support and friendship. Päivi's Second Language Acquisition lectures provided me with the trigger to explore further second language learning processes and the laterality of the brain, the topics my high school teacher in psychology, Mr. Hannu Keto, first introduced to me and made me curious about. I also owe thanks to my high school

Swedish teacher, Ms. Heli Varimaa. Without her inspiring and creative approach in language teaching, her methods being many years ahead of the time, including music and different mnemonic techniques and not forgetting her witty sense of humor, I would have never become a teacher in foreign languages. Now, I can say I am truly happy to combine the two interests of my early school years in my present work, carried out under the protective wing of the Pythagoras graduate school and to continue working on the same theme in the Centre of Excellence in Interdisciplinary Music Research. I am grateful for the staff of both the above-mentioned institutions, especially Prof. Jukka Louhivuori and Prof. Petri Toiviainen for being great superiors. The fellow Pythagoreans Dr. Henri Penttinen, Mr. Jyri Pakarinen, Dr. Suvi Saarikallio, Mr. Teemu Mäki-Patola and Dr. Tuukka Ilomäki deserve my thanks for the many hilarious times during Pythagoras meetings.

My sincere thanks go to Prof. Pirjo Korpilahti and Prof. Risto Näätänen for their encouraging words ever since I started writing this thesis. The Brain and Music team at the Cognitive Brain Research Unit has proved to be an endless source of research ideas and a pleasant environment for lively discussions both in and outside the academic environment. My sincere thanks go to Mr. Eino Partanen, Dr. Elvira Brattico, Ms. Eva Istok, Ms. Kaisu Krohn, Dr. Nikolai Novitski, Ms. Miia Seppänen, Mr. Teppo Särkämö and Ms. Veerle Simoens for also being fun companions during many conferences.

The past and present office workers of the English department, Mr. Anttoni Lehto, Ms. Armi Blomqvist, Ms. Ira Hansen, and Ms. Kaisa-Kerttu Hannula deserve big thanks for their valuable help. My gratitude goes also to the entire staff, especially to Mr. Janne Korkka, Dr. Janne Skaffari, Dr. Matti Peikola, Dr. Pekka Lintunen, Dr. Sanna-Kaisa Tanskanen and Mr. Tuomas Huttunen. It is always nice to celebrate happy occasions in your company with coffee and cake!

I would like to thank all the subjects who participated in this study, and the children's parents as well, for being so co-operative. Working with you was a wonderful experience because you had an open mind and a positive attitude. Many thanks to all the school teachers and principals for allowing us to carry out some of the experiments during the school days.

My heartfelt thanks go to my wonderful friends, their spouses and my relatives: Alex, Angie, Anu & Thomas, Cristina & Tibi, Fred & Paul, Gina, Hanna & Aki, Hanna (my first EEG subject ever) & Konsta, Heli, Irmeli, Kim, Kisu & Mikko, Krista, Maaria & Damon (my faithful proofreader), Marcus, Maria, Marika & Brett, Mary Lou, Mervi, Minttu & Lauri, Mona, Mona & Vellu, Nina, Peke & Sisko, Petri & Karoliina, Päivi & Miska, Raija, Riikka & Rami, Riina & Peemu, Ritva & Seppo, Sanna & Tero, Satu & Ari, Sergei, Suvi, Taras &Valentina, Tina & Andy, Timo & Elina, Tiina, Samuli, Saara & Simeon, Tracey, Tuula, Venja, Victor, and the very special group of + ladies, my everyday 'online support' in parenting and life in general.

I dedicate this thesis to my family: Babushka Valentina, my in-laws Galina and Viktor, my American family: Mark, Ellen, Michelle, Amy, Emily, Kirk, Elizabeth and Grandma Ilene, the entire Meek and Adam families, my parents Soili and Heimo, and little sister Leena:

thank you all for your love and support. My biggest and most heartfelt thanks go to my husband Luka and my baby son Benjamin. You two are the reason this thesis exists.

Riia Milovanov

Turku 19.10.2009

This thesis was financially supported by:

Centre of Excellence in Interdisciplinary Music Research (Academy of Finland) Eemil Aaltosen säätiö Heikki Langin rahasto Jenny ja Antti Wihurin rahasto Koivisto-säätiö Pythagoras graduate school (Academy of Finland) Suomalainen Konkordia-liitto Turun Yliopistosäätiö Waldemar von Frenckells stiftelse

And sponsored by:



I am deeply grateful.

#### Abstract

Given the structural and acoustical similarities between speech and music, and possible overlapping cerebral structures in speech and music processing, a possible relationship between musical aptitude and linguistic abilities, especially in terms of second language pronunciation skills, was investigated. Moreover, the laterality effect of the mother tongue was examined with both adults and children by means of dichotic listening scores. Finally, two event-related potential studies sought to reveal whether children with advanced second language pronunciation skills and higher general musical aptitude differed from children with less-advanced pronunciation skills and less musical aptitude in accuracy when preattentively processing mistuned triads and music / speech sound durations.

The results showed a significant relationship between musical aptitude, English language pronunciation skills, chord discrimination ability, and sound-change-evoked brain activation in response to musical stimuli (durational differences and triad contrasts). Regular music practice may also have a modulatory effect on the brain's linguistic organization and cause altered hemispheric functioning in those who have regularly practised music for years. Based on the present results, it is proposed that language skills, both in production and discrimination, are interconnected with perceptual musical skills.

List of publications

- 1. Milovanov, R., Pietilä, P., Tervaniemi, M., Esquef, P.A.A. (resubmitted). Foreign language pronunciation skills and musical aptitude: a study of Finnish adults with higher education. *Learning and Individual Differences*.
- Milovanov, R., Tervaniemi, M., Takio, F., & Hämäläinen, H. (2007). Modification of dichotic listening (DL) performance by musico-linguistic abilities and age. *Brain Research* 1156, 168 -173.
- 3. Milovanov, R., Huotilainen, M., Välimäki, V., Esquef, P.A.A, & Tervaniemi, M. (2008). Musical aptitude and second language pronunciation skills in school-aged children: neural and behavioral evidence. *Brain Research 1194*, 81-89.
- 4. Milovanov, R., Huotilainen, M., Esquef, P.A.A., Välimäki, V., Alku, P., & Tervaniemi, M. (2009). The role of musical aptitude and language skills in preattentive duration determination in school-aged children. *Neuroscience Letters* 460 (2), 161-165.

## List of figures and tables

Figure 1.	Dichotic listening	16
Figure 2.	The Mismatch Negativity	19
Figure 3.	Percentage of correct reports (mean and SEM) from the Seashore musical aptitude test	28
Figure 4.	Percentage of errors (mean and SEM) from the phonemic minimal pair discrimination test	29
Figure 5.	Percentage of errors (mean and SEM) in the pronunciation test	29
Figure 6.	Percentage of correct reports from the Seashore musical aptitude four subtests: pitch discrimination, duration, timbre and tonal memory accuracy	30
Figure 7.	Dichotic listening: Percentage of correct reports for the left (Lear) and right (Rear) ear stimulus during all three conditions (Non-Forced, Forced-Right, Forced-Left) split for the results obtained from the adult subgroups and children subgroups	32
Figure 8.	Percentage of correct reports (mean and SEM) from the Seashore musical aptitude test	34
Figure 9.	Percentage of errors (mean and SEM) from the phonemic and triad discrimination tests before and after the pronunciation training	35
Figure 10.	ERPs to standard and deviant stimuli (triads)	37
Figure 11.	Difference waveforms (triads)	38
Figure 12.	ERPs to standard and deviant stimuli (duration)	40
Figure 13.	Difference waveforms (duration)	41

List of abbreviations

ANOVA analysis of variance AMMA Advanced Measures of Music Audiation **CEF Common European Framework** CV consonant-vowel DL dichotic listening DTT Distorted Tunes Test EEG electroencephalogram ERP event-related potential fMRI functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging FL forced-left condition FR forced-right condition HSD honestly significant difference ISI inter-stimulus interval LE left ear MBEA Montreal Battery of Evaluation of Amusia MMN mismatch negativity NF non-forced condition PET positron emission tomography P600 late positive component RE right ear REA right ear advantage SEM standard error of mean SOA stimulus onset asynchrony WAIS Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale WISC III Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children, 3rd. ed.  $\mathbb{C}^{2\%}$  mistuned modification of a C major triad (2% flat)

 $\mathbb{C}^{4\%}$  mistuned modification of a C major triad (4% flat)

#### 1. Introduction

Each sound repetition, both speech and nonspeech, develops its neural representation in the auditory cortex (Näätänen et al., 2005). Without proper neural models formed in the auditory cortex for the phonemic combinations and prosodic patterns to be pronounced, the learning of a foreign language will not reach the targeted level (e.g., Näätänen, 2001). In a similar vein, a musician needs accurate neural representations for tones in order to be able to learn to play the instrument in tune and in time. This skill is required, for example, with string instruments where the quality of the sound produced depends on the player's ability to listen and correct his/her own production. Thus, perceiving music and speech both seem to depend upon subtle and accurate auditory processing skills, enabling the correct production of an intended output.

Could music and language also share common neural resources? Possible interaction between music and speech memory systems has not been ruled out; on the contrary, there is increasing evidence, to be reviewed below, highlighting the accuracy obtained at perceiving phonetic or prosodic contrasts in native or foreign language with subjects with musical aptitude or musical training (Anvari et al., 2002; Slevc & Miyake, 2006; Magne et al., 2006).

There are common features in music and language, for example many different styles of music have a series of strict rules which in a way resemble grammar (Lerdahl & Jackendoff, 1983). In addition, pitch as indicated by staff notation, forms an equivalent of phonemes, the sounds of speech (Risset, 1991). Rhythm, as well as pitch, has an important role in language production and perception; they are part of the stress system of words and sentences (Alcock et al., 2000). Complex pitch patterns or pitch changes are used for segmenting the speech stream (Foxton et al., 2003; Jusczyk, 1999). Ross et al. (2007) analyzed a database of individually spoken English phonemes in order to examine whether musical intervals arise from the relationships of the formants in speech spectra that determine the perception of distinct vowels. The results indicated that the frequency

relationships of the first two formants in vowel phonemes represent all 12 intervals of the chromatic scale. Moreover, they stated that the human preference for the chromatic scale intervals arises from experience with the way speech formants modulate laryngeal harmonics to create different phonemes.

Vocal expression or, in other words, prosody, relies on acoustic signals which transmit different kinds of messages to a listener (Juslin & Laukka, 2003). Prosody can also be described as the music of speech. According to Harmer (1991), competent users of language (who include both native and non-native speakers) know how to recognise and produce a range of sounds, know where to place the stress in words and phrases and know what different intonation tunes mean and how to use them. Magne et al. (2006) state prosody has a linguistic and emotional function and can be defined as the patterns of stress and intonation in a spoken language and, at the acoustic level, by the same parameters that define melody, namely fundamental frequency (F0), intensity, duration and spectral characteristics. Thompson et al. (2004) presented evidence that adult musicians are better in identifying emotions (happy, sad, fearful, angry) than adult nonmusicians when mediated in spoken sentences and tone sequences that mimicked the spoken sentences' prosody. To sum up, similarities between music and language cannot be ignored, and the emotional and aesthetic values both means of communication may have must be acknowledged.

Patel & Iversen (2007) announced the need to accurately assess the role of musical experience in shaping linguistic abilities in order to reveal possible pre-existing neural differences relevant for speech processing in subjects with or without musical aptitude. They suggested longitudinal studies in which groups are matched at the outset on various neural and behavioural measures of auditory processing and are tested for linguistic skills before and after musical training. The present PhD thesis aims at determining the impact of musical aptitude on foreign language acquisition, especially in terms of second language pronunciation skills in normal individuals. In foreign language teaching, correct pronunciation may be considered one of the most important skills to achieve; it is crucial for effective communication. Both behavioural and neural indices were used to illuminate the effects of practising music, and also musical aptitude, which the subjects possessed to a

varying degree. The role of age and laterality are also briefly dealt with in this thesis. As will be discussed below, it is inevitable that speech and music interact not only at the cognitive level but also at the neural level. However, the existing knowledge of overlapping cerebral structures in speech and music processing is as yet somewhat ambiguous.

#### 2. Interactions between speech and music

#### 2.1 Neural mechanisms behind speech and music processing

2.11 Lateralization of speech and music functions

A number of studies indicate an overlap of the behavioural and neural resources between language and music. However, data supporting the separability and especially lateralization of speech and music functions in the brain hemispheres have been obtained. Lateralization implies the superior capacity of the left and right hemispheres to perform distinct sets of skilled behaviours (Geschwind & Galaburda, 1987). Evidence for this differentiation of the functions of the two hemispheres first came mainly from comparing the behaviour of patients who have had their left or right hemisphere injured to the behaviour of healthy subjects in specific tasks (for example dichotic listening, see Hugdahl et al, 1999 for an overview and Section 3.1 below) which ostensibly tap processing by one hemisphere or the other. In addition to behavioural methods, information on the specialized functions of the two hemispheres can today be obtained via the use of advanced technology, examples being functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging (fMRI), positron emission tomography (PET) scanning (both of which measure the increases in cerebral blood flow during experimental cognitive tasks) and event-related potential recordings (Peretz, 2002; Zatorre et al., 2002; Tervaniemi & Hugdahl, 2003).

The areas of the left hemisphere, in particular those known as Wernicke's and Broca's areas, have been shown to be closely associated with the comprehension and production of

speech, respectively. There is a neural connection between the above-mentioned auditory and motor representations of language areas (Hickok et al., 2003; Hickok & Poeppel, 2004, 2007; Vigneau et al., 2006), which logically supports the idea of speech production including the ability to repeat heard speech (Benson et al., 1973). The left hemisphere seems to be dominant for language functions in the majority of right handed individuals (Frost et al., 1999; Vikingstad et al., 2000). The left hemisphere is often associated with creative language use, including syntactic and semantic processing and the motor operations involved in speaking and writing (for meta-analysis, see Vigneau et al., 2006). However, Maess et al. (2001) indicate that the left Broca's area is not only responsible for language syntax functions – it is also involved in the processing of musical syntax. In addition to this, temporal functions, which evidently are also essential components of music, are processed in the left auditory cortex, at least when the musical duration stimulus is considered to be rapid, 25-50ms, such as a fragment of speech (Zatorre et al., 2002; Poeppel, 2001).

There is still considerable uncertainty regarding the identification of specific neurofunctions of music (McMullen & Saffran, 2004), even if it is often generalized as being processed in the right hemisphere (Zatorre et al., 1994; 1996; Sparing et al., 2007). Patients with right hemisphere trauma are most likely to have impaired musical perception skills (Liegeois-Chauvel et al., 1998; Zatorre & Samson, 1991). Furthermore, aphasics with left hemisphere lesions often possess well-preserved musical capacities (Kaplan & Gardner, 1989). Right hemisphere dominance for music perception has been detected in healthy subjects, too (Zatorre et al., 2002). Singing, which can be a form of communication like speech, combines both linguistic and musical functions. Therefore, it is not very surprising that both right and left sided hemispherical involvement has been connected with this form of signalling (Gordon & Bogen, 1974; Brust, 1980).

The conceptualization of hemispheric specialization is not straightforward. Even though there is evidence, for example, with speech sounds that temporal acoustic properties predict the relative specialization of right and left auditory cortices' functioning, one must still bear in mind that there are also more abstract linguistically relevant properties that must be considered important. In their review article, Zatorre and Gandour (2007) request examination of the role of the interactions between afferent pathways that carry stimulus information and emphasize the role of top-down processing mechanisms that modulate these processes. They state that whenever one considers high-order or abstract knowledge, one automatically invokes memory mechanisms. Zatorre and Gandour remind the reader that any domain-specific effect is also a memory effect; linguistic status, context effects, learning or attention can modulate early sensory cortices' functioning which can therefore effect early processing via top-down effects. To sum up, top-down executive processes within auditory pathways may have an important role in explaining the perception processes of speech and music stimuli.

#### 2.1.2 Neuroimaging and electroencephalographic studies on speech and music

Koelsch (2005) is of the view that the human brain processes music and language with overlapping cognitive mechanisms in overlapping cerebral structures. This view promotes the theory that producing music and speech sounds are connected since birth and musical elements aid learning linguistic functions such as sound patterns and meaning (Fernald, 1989) and sound patterns and syntax (Jusczyk & Krumhansl, 1993). As Masataka (2007) sums up, young infants respond strongly to music and use it as a means of communication before they are capable of producing words.

Magne et al. (2006) tested the hypothesis that musical training facilitates pitch processing not only in music but also in language. Their results show that musician children detected incongruities in both music and language better than non-musician children did. The differences between the two test groups were also seen in auditory cortex functioning: early negative components in music and late positive components in language were found in musician children while no such components were present with the non-musician children.

Other neuroimaging and electroencephalographic studies provide further evidence of the collaboration of music and language. Speech relies heavily upon sequentially organized temporal features (Jaramillo et al., 2001), and these are also relevant to music. In other

words, determining where a musical or a linguistic phrase ends requires temporal skills. Moreover, semantics is a key feature of language and it has been shown as indexed by an event-related potential (ERP) study that both music and language can prime the meaning of a word, and music can, just as language, determine the physiological indices of semantic processing (Koelsch et al., 2004). Patel (1998; 2003) has suggested that processing structural incongruities in music and language elicits similar electrical potentials in the brain due to a possible overlap in the neural areas and operations responsible for structural processing.

Wong et al. (2007) examined the encoding of linguistic pitch in ten non-musicians and ten amateur musicians processing Mandarin phonemes. Their study provided evidence for the positive effect of long-term music exposure on speech, especially in terms of linguistic pitch, encoding at the brainstem. A recent study by Song et al. (2008) provides further evidence of the role of the brainstem in second language learning: their results demonstrate plasticity in the adult human auditory brainstem following short-term linguistic training.

Schön et al. (2004) compared pitch and music in language: the results indicated that adult musicians detected both variations of pitch in melodic phrases and linguistic prosody better than non-musicians. Furthermore, tonal languages (languages that exploit variations in pitch to signal meaning differences in monosyllabic words, such as Thai and Mandarin Chinese) provide a good example of the use of prosody as a linguistic function. Gandour et al. (1998) investigated by means of PET how speakers of a non-tone language (English) and Thai speakers discriminated between pitch patterns in Thai words. The results indicated that encoding of complex auditory signals is influenced by their functional role in a particular language. Another study conducted by Gandour et al. (2002) gives parallel results to Gandour et al. (1998): when Thai and native English speakers performed same/different judgments of Thai vowel durations, consonants, and hummed (non-speech) durations, the Thai group had a left-hemispheric dominant pattern of brain activation while the English group processed more bilaterally both vowel and consonant durations.

Additionally, Schön et al. (2008) showed that by means of songs second language learning was more efficient when compared to learning with speech sequences. They state that children's songs and lullabies have an emotional function, but they can also facilitate linguistic processing. Songs can also be a powerful tool when rehabilitating stroke patients. Regular self-directed music listening during the early post-stroke stage enhanced cognitive recovery (i.e. verbal memory) in addition to preventing negative mood states (Särkämö et al., 2008).

Taken together, there is an increasing body of evidence provided by neuroimaging and electroencephalographic studies indicating that practicing music affects language skills at both the cognitive and neural level.

2.2 Musical aptitude vs. expertise

2.2.1 Musical aptitude, tests, and findings

It is assumed that most individuals acquire basic musical competence through everyday exposure to music during development (Hannon & Trainor, 2007; Trainor 2005; Trehub & Hannon, 2006). According to Hannon & Trainor (2007), everyday exposure to music enables us for example to detect wrong notes, and to tap, remember and reproduce familiar melodies. As they put it, such implicit musical knowledge does not require formal training. Explicit training, however, in their opinion seems to affect neural processes in a range of domains and modalities.

Terminological uncertainty can be sometimes confusing or even misleading in the field of musicality research. Terms, such as *musical capacity, musical talent, musical aptitude* and *musical ability* are often discussed and used as synonymously with the term *musicality*, which they actually are not. Boyle (1992) takes the position that musical capacity is the result of genotype and maturation. Musical talent, on the other hand, is recognized by the high level of musical performance. The achievements of musical ability are the results of capacity, surroundings and musical education. It is justified to say that there is no exact and

unequivocal definition for the term musicality and there are as many definitions for the term as there are researchers. In this thesis, the term *musical aptitude*, which includes the traits of musical capacity and the implicit impact of the surroundings, is preferred.

Singing proficiency appears to be normally distributed in the general population with a majority of occasional singers being able to sing on time with few pitch deviations (Dalla Bella et al., 2007). As with singing proficiency, musical ability is normally distributed in the population, in other words, few have a very high musical aptitude, a similar number have a low aptitude and the majority lands in between these two ultimate ends with average proficiency (Drayna et al., 2001). According to Sloboda (1993), musicality develops over the first decade of life through normal enculturation. He is of the view that this ability can be developed to a high level with regular practice and constant engagement with musical materials. Very recently, the genetic basis of musical aptitude has been the subject of interest (Drayna et al., 2001; Ukkola et al., 2009). In this thesis, it is considered that the person's genetic composition creates the basic abilities, and the stimuli given by the environment (learning, practice, and valuation for instance) reinforce musicality. Thus, the musically talented person's ability for example to discern sounds and rhythm can be developed.

Not only can the terminology concerning musicality be vague, but also measuring musical aptitude is problematic. Musical aptitude tests have a history of over 85 years of development and refinement (Vispoel et al., 1997), and most measure discrimination skills, not production. Furthermore, the musical capacities or talents that should be measured pose a question that has been asked ever since the first test was released (the Seashore Measures of Musical Talents) in 1919. The Advanced Measures of Music Audiation test (AMMA; Gordon, 1989), the Bentley test (1966), the Montreal Battery of Evaluation of Amusia (MBEA; Peretz et al, 2003), the Karma musical aptitude test (1993) and the Distorted Tunes Test (DTT; Drayna et al, 2001) have their own criteria and ways of defining musical aptitude. For example, the Bentley test examines pitch discrimination ability, tonal memory, chord analysis, and rhythmic memory. The test developed by Seashore (1960) considers musicality to be an entity emerging from relatively independent subskills

organized according to the different sound parameters and cognitive demands (e.g., pitchdiscrimination accuracy/temporal accuracy, vs. memory for pitch/rhythm).

In contrast, the test developed by Karma (1993) considers musicality to be a more general ability to structure sound information cognitively into meaningful chunks. Both the abovementioned views of musicality have been shown to have their neural counterparts. When subjects were divided into two groups on the basis of their pitch-discrimination accuracy (a test item adopted from Seashore), it was found that the "accurate" subjects had a Mismatch Negativity, MMN (see Section 3.3 for the definition of the term MMN) with smaller pitch deviations than the "less-accurate" subjects (Lang et al., 1990). Correspondingly, when Tervaniemi et al. (1997) recorded the MMN to a structural change in a sound sequence (adopted from a test item from Karma) among two groups of subjects divided on the basis of their performance in the Karma musicality test, their MMN mirrored the group difference seen in their behavioural test performance. To conclude, as seen from these data, the neural basis of both sensory and cognitive types of musical aptitudes can be revealed by neural measures. Moreover, musicality consists of several relatively independent parts which cannot actually be ranked into primary or secondary categories in importance in defining musicality.

#### 2.2.2 Musicians vs non-musicians (both anatomical and functional findings)

Neuroimaging studies present evidence that certain brain areas differ among musicians and non-musicians. Differences have been found in the auditory cortex, motor and visuospatial areas (Gaser & Schlaug, 2003; Schneider et al., 2002). Increased cortical representation of the somatosensory areas of the left-hand fingers in string players and auditory areas in skilled musicians has been detected (Elbert et al., 1995; Pantev et al., 1998). In addition to this, musicians seem to possess a larger anterior part of the corpus callosum than non-musicians (Schlaug et al., 1995a), and absolute pitch seems to be associated with increased leftward asymmetry of cortex subserving, music-related functions (Schlaug et al., 1995b). As Magne et al. (2006) clarify, such anatomical differences have functional implications. It seems that not only the mother tongue acoustical features but also regular practising of

music has neurological or even neuroanatomical consequences. The role of the age at which practising a musical instrument was initiated and its effects on brain plasticity is not studied widely, but it seems that the younger the subjects begin playing an instrument, the greater the effect on the brain (Elbert et al., 1995).

Taken together, learning the complex motor and auditory skills required in practising music can cause structural adaptations in the brain in response to long-term skill acquisition and the repetitive rehearsal of those skills (Gaser & Schlaug, 2003).

#### 2.3. Targets and mechanisms of language learning

#### 2.3.1 Correct pronunciation

The general curriculum set by the Finnish educational system for the study of foreign languages (Perusopetuksen opetussuunnitelman perusteet, 2004) is based on the instructions in the Common European Framework [CEF] (2001). The CEF provides a common basis for the curriculum guidelines, foreign language study materials and examinations across Europe and describes in a comprehensive way what language learners have to learn to do in order to use a language for communication and what knowledge and skills they have to develop in order to be able to act effectively. The concept of communicative competence is highly emphasized in the CEF. In other words, the students should systematically practise speaking the foreign language and become familiar with the communicative strategies of the target language. When teaching English, the instructors also need to be sure that their students can produce the various sounds that occur in the English language; poor articulation may be considered one of the most important factors of the language; poor articulation can easily cause misunderstandings in communicative situations. Therefore, one should pay careful attention to the special characteristic features of the target language.

By comparing the two sound systems (the native language and the second language) in contact, it is possible to show where learning problems in foreign language pronunciation

are likely to occur. One tends to transfer the native language characteristics into the second language, and it is the differences between the two sound systems that are more likely to cause learning problems (Lado, 1957; Wiik, 1965; Flege, 1998). Therefore, one must check whether the native and target languages have a phonetically similar phoneme and whether the variants of the phonemes are similar in both languages. It is also important to discover whether the phonemes and the variants are similarly distributed.

The differences between phonetic systems usually imply that entirely new phonemes or new uses of familiar sounds must be learnt. Using native language phonemes as acceptable substitutes for phonemes in the target language can cause problems. For instance, the distinction [s] - [ $\int$ ] need not be made in Finnish, but in English, [s] and [ $\int$ ] belong to separate phonemes. Therefore, the Finnish [s] cannot be used for English [ $\int$ ], if misunderstandings are to be avoided (Dulay et al., 1982; Moisio & Valento 1976:). However, no serious learning problems should occur if a target language phoneme is in every respect fully identical to one in the native language, for example /n/ in Finnish and English. Moreover, if a native language sound is sufficiently similar to that of the target language, it can be identified by a speaker of the target language as the phoneme intended. The Finnish phoneme /1/ may sound un-English, but it is still recognizable as the phoneme corresponding to English / 1 / (Moisio & Valento 1976). It seems that only a portion of pronunciation mistakes are due to the learner's mother tongue. Most learners make the same kind of mistakes regardless of their mother tongue (Dulay et al., 1982).

Wiik (1965) states that learning difficulties are found in those items which are not the same in the native language and the target language. Sounds that are physically similar to each other in the native and target languages are easy to learn because the native language phoneme can simply be transferred to the target language system (Lado, 1971). The differences between the sound systems which cause pronunciation difficulties can be classified in the following way (Wiik, 1965; Lehtonen, et al., 1977; Moisio & Valento 1976): A.) Physical differences: A physical sound or group of sounds occurs in one language but not in the other. For example, in the word *thin* the Finns tend to hear the  $[\theta]$  - phoneme often as /s/ or /f/ -phonemes. In this study, physical differences are assumed to cause both hearing and pronunciation difficulties. *B.) Relational differences:* Two physically similar sounds exist in both the mother tongue and the target language but the sounds are grouped differently into phonemes. For instance, in Finnish [v] and [w] are *allophones* but in English they are different phonemes and /w/ must be kept apart from /v/. Relational differences are assumed to cause difficulties as well. *C.) Distributional differences:* similar sounds or phonemes occur in both languages, but in different environments. For instance, in Finnish the sound /s/ does not follow the sound /t/ directly at the beginning or at the end of the word. In this present study, the distributions of phonemes are described in relation to words, not in relation to other phonemes or allophones.

In this thesis, the English pronunciation skills of Finnish subjects were determined by the RP (Received Pronunciation, Crystal, 1985) standard. The special emphasis was on the phonemes which do not belong to the Finnish sound system (see Section 3.2 for further details of the pronunciation test).

#### 2.3.2 The role of age in second language acquisition

The role of age of acquisition of the second language, either naturally or in a classroom situation, is recognized as a predictor of second language outcomes. The starting age of acquisition is observed to significantly correlate negatively with attained second language proficiency at the end state (Birdsong 2005, 2006; De Keyser & Larson-Hall, 2005). Pronunciation seems an aspect in language known to be most difficult to learn after childhood (e.g., Larsen-Freeman & Long, 1992). On the other hand, adults may compensate for this difficulty by their high-level of motivation. There are also biographical variables other than age and motivation which may affect the outcome of the second language culture, aptitude with several presumed components, such as imitative ability, working memory capacity, metalinguistic awareness, learning styles and strategies (for an overview of these variables, see Dörnyei & Skehan, 2003; Doughty, 2003). Both neural and behavioural second language acquisition studies provide evidence that the younger the start,

the easier it is to learn the target language phonetic system (Cheour et al., 2002) and correct pronunciation (Larsen-Freeman & Long, 1992; Halsband, 2006).

#### 2.3.3 Second language acquisition and the brain

Studies on the cerebral organization of multiple languages hint that there is variation in cerebral activation when processing native and foreign languages. Perani et al. (1996; 1998) investigated Italian subjects with moderate knowledge of the English language listening to stories in both Italian and English. The results indicated that the cortical areas activated by the native language were not activated by the second language. They came to the conclusion that the cerebral organization of the native and second languages is shaped by the starting age of second language acquisition. Kim et al. (1996; 1997) found that adjacent but distinct brain areas were activated for native and second languages. However there were differences in brain activation patterns between early and later second language learners: the age when second language acquisition began seems to play an important role in the organization of cortex functioning.

Deheane et al. (1997) investigated French language speakers who had acquired English at school after the age of seven. Interestingly, listening to the mother tongue always activated a similar set of areas in the left temporal lobe. The second language, on the other hand, activated a highly variable network of left and also right frontal areas, individual subjects varying from complete right lateralization to standard left lateralization patterns for English. This suggests that first language acquisition relies on a dedicated left-hemispheric cerebral network, while second language learning is not necessarily dependent on a reproducible biological substrate. On the other hand, Klein et al. (1994) compared cerebral blood flow when repeating first and second language words. They presented data indicating that the left putamen is the region which plays a crucial role in both first and second language articulation.

In sum, it thus seems that age plays a crucial role in second language acquisition, especially in terms of pronunciation skills. However, while there seem to be many advantages to beginning learning the second language phonetic system at an early age, adult foreign language learners may attain a native-like accent just as well as the children. In addition, further studies are needed to clarify the first and second language cerebral representation in different age groups and levels of second language proficiency.

#### 2.4 Music as a tool in language learning

Musical aptitude and music skills have often been connected to other cognitive skills, such as linguistic skills, cognitive development, motor abilities, social skills, and the ability to express oneself (Draper & Gayle, 1987). Several correlative studies have shown that, on average, participants with musical aptitude perform better in many fields such as general intelligence (Lynn & Gault, 1986; Lynn, Wilson & Gault, 1989; Schellenberg, 2004), verbal memory (Brandler & Rammsayer, 2003; Chan, Ho & Cheung, 1998; Ho, Cheung, & Chan, 2003), literacy (Barwick et al., 1989; Lamb & Gregory, 1993), visual perception (Brochard, Dufour & Deprés, 2004), spatial skills (Hetland, 2000) and basic auditory and visual timing skills (Rammsayer & Altenmüller, 2006).

Not only musical aptitude but practising music may also have the capacity to facilitate the learning of academic skills. There are a number of studies on how music can enhance different cognitive functions, such as language learning among healthy and especially in impaired subjects. Music provides helpful mnemonics for verbal learning, especially at early developmental stages and in learning academic skills (Calvert & Billingsley, 1998). The developmentally disabled may find a rehearsal mechanism in music for learning non-musical material (Claussen & Thaut, 1997; Gfeller, 1983). Text can be recalled more effectively when it is accompanied by music (Wallace, 1994). A classic observation in neurological studies is that aphasics can sing the words they cannot produce otherwise: Melodic Intonation Therapy has been used since the 1970s in order to train everyday phrases (such as: a cup of coffee). The phrases are intoned and tapped out in a syllable-by syllable manner (Sparks et al., 1974; Naeser & Helm-Estabrooks, 1985). There is new evidence that singing in synchrony with an auditory model is beneficial for word recalling

in aphasia patients, since choral singing may entrain more than one auditory-vocal interface (Racette et al., 2006).

Music may provide a helpful means for understanding the structure of a word by setting the restricted number of syllables per beat (Rubin, 1995; Poulin-Charronat et al., 2005). Overy (2003) has examined dyslexic children who have been found to have timing difficulties in both domains – music and language. She showed that music lessons provide a valuable support tool for children with dyslexia; classroom music lessons had a positive effect on both phonologic and spelling skills. Besson et al. (2007) are of the view that difficulties in pitch processing may partly account for reading difficulties in phonological dyslexics. A combination of phonological training and audio-visual training improved the detection of strong pitch incongruities in speech in dyslexics. Interestingly, this improvement was reflected in auditory cortex functioning: only control children elicited large positive components (P600) before training. However, when the training period was over, the dyslexic group also started showing P600 components (Santos et al., 2007). It is suggested that musical training has beneficial effects on reading skills, especially with the dyslexic, and particularly when auditory skills are improved (Fujioka et al., 2006; Ho et al., 2003).

As Peterson & Thaut (2007) put it, despite the growing body of evidence that music affects cognition, the neural substrates of that influence still remain unclear. They investigated coherent frontal oscillations in the EEG while subjects heard either a spoken or sung version of the word list of Rey's Auditory Verbal Learning Test. There were no significant changes in coherence associated with conventional verbal learning. However, verbal learning with a musical template strengthened coherent oscillations in the frontal cortical networks involved in verbal encoding.

#### 3. Research methodologies and previous findings

#### 3.1 Dichotic listening

Dichotic listening (DL) is a procedure used in investigating selective attention in the auditory system via a listening task. In dichotic listening, two different auditory stimuli are presented to the participant simultaneously, exactly at the same time, one to each ear, by using a set of headphones. Participants are asked to attend to one or both of the auditory stimuli and are asked what they have heard. Dichotic listening can be used to define the hemispheric asymmetry of a particular cognitive function, such as the auditory cortex processing language (Hugdahl, 1998).

Typical DL stimuli consist of presentations of pairwise combinations of (stop) consonants, such as /b/, /d/, /g/, /p/, /t/, /k/ and the vowel /a/ (Hugdahl, 1999). The typical outcome in a standard DL test is greater percentage of correct reports from the right ear when compared to the left ear. This is called Right Ear Advantage (REA), indicating that the language-dominant left hemisphere receives a stronger signal from the right ear (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Dichotic listening. When two verbal stimuli (TA, KA) are presented to the left ear and to the right ear simultaneously, and both are articulated as loud, it is more likely that a healthy right-handed person will hear better the material presented to the right ear (KA) which has direct access to the language-dominant hemisphere. When the left ear receives the verbal material (TA), the material must first go to the right hemisphere and traverse the corpus callosum to get to the language-dominant left hemisphere. DL studies with non-speech sounds have in general revealed a left ear advantage, supporting right hemisphere processing superiority for these kinds of stimuli (Hugdahl, 1999; Deouell et al. 1998; Mathiak et al., 2002). Attention may modulate a structurally-based laterality when the subject shifts attention to the right or left side of the auditory space. Usually in the DL test, for 1/3 of the DL-stimuli the subjects are given an instruction to report what they have heard and no particular directive regarding attention is given. In 1/3 of the trials, the subjects are instructed to pay attention to the right ear stimuli (forced-right condition), and in the other 1/3 of the trials, the subject's attention should be directed to the left ear (forced-left condition). In normal right-handed individuals, the REA increases during forced-right condition and age (Hugdahl, 1999; Hugdahl et al., 2001).

Hugdahl et al. (1999) compared the brain activation during dichotic presentations of consonant-vowel and musical instrument stimuli with the PET technique. The consonant-vowel syllables and musical instrument sounds activated bilateral areas in the superior temporal gyri. However, musical stimuli resulted in greater neural activation in the right hemisphere and correspondingly, speech stimuli were more left lateralized. Hashimoto et al. (2000) applied DL with the fMRI method. Their results suggested that multiple auditory and language areas (including both Wernicke's and Broca's areas) may play an essential role in integrating the functional differentiation for speech recognition.

3.2. Other behavioural methods on investigating second language discrimination and pronunciation skills

Minimal pair listening discrimination tests (i.e., two words that differ only in one phoneme (thin-Finn), and different types of pronunciation tests are traditional methods in investigating second language skills (Kirk et al., 1997). These experiments are simple to conduct, and the equipment needed is easily acquired; however, individual testing is often advisable with child subjects in order to ensure that the instructions are fully comprehended. Whether or not production follows discrimination skills has been investigated, and the following conclusions apply to Finnish speakers learning English:

Tommola (1975) presented evidence that the results from English phonemic discrimination tests do not correlate with results from productive skills; the production part of the test was easier for the testees than the discrimination part. The test group included Finnish secondary school pupils, (third, fifth and seventh formers), and first-year university students of English. Tommola's discrimination test consisted of minimal pair contrasts and contrasts between two phonetic features, one typically English, the other a typical Finnish substitution feature. The test also comprised a production test, where unconnected sentences were repeated after a model.

Moisio and Valento's study (1976) concentrated on discovering the difficult English consonants for native Finnish speakers to distinguish and produce. One aim of their study was to find out if contrastive analysis could predict possible difficulties. The results showed that the consonants /f, v,  $\theta$ ,  $\delta$ / were extremely difficult to distinguish from each other. Moreover, the sibilants and fricatives which are not part of the Finnish sound system caused the most problems in production. Among more recent studies concerning Finnish speaker's English pronunciation skills, one could mention Lintunen's (2004) doctoral thesis. He investigated the English phonemic transcription and pronunciation errors of Finnish university students and came to the conclusion that transcription may have some predictive value of the level of the pronunciation skills.

Behavioural studies concerning the production and/or discrimination skills of foreign language phonemes can be found (Rosenman, 1987; Tsubota et al., 2004), but only a very few of these are concerned with pronunciation in the light of musicality (Gilleece, 2004).

#### 3.3. Mismatch negativity (MMN)

The methods employed in judging the level of auditory cortex functioning should, in the most optimal case, be free from attentional influences. Therefore, auditory ERP recordings were used in this study as an objective method in order to evaluate the children's neural music and speech sound representations. In ERP recordings, electric potentials are measured on the scalp surface, and they are used to detect the activity of the brain. The

method is non-invasive, painless and gives very accurate temporal information of the auditory cortex functioning.

Since we receive acoustic information that originates from several simultaneous sound sources, our central auditory system has to be able to segregate this mixture of concurrent sound streams from one another and attribute them to their original sources (Näätänen et al., 1978; Näätänen et al., 2001). The MMN is an ERP component which can be used as an indicator of preattentive auditory processing accuracy, i.e., the ability to track changes in a continuous flow of auditory stimuli, such as the pitch, timbre and location of the origin of the sounds. The MMN is evoked by an infrequently presented deviant sound differing from the frequently occurring stimuli in one or several physical or abstract parameters (Figure 2). Its presence implies that the invariant parameters of the standard sound have been neurally encoded (Näätänen, 2001; Winkler & Cowan, 2005). The MMN can be recorded even when the subject is performing a task unrelated to the stimulation under interest, such as reading a book or playing a computer game. Thus it offers a direct measure for the similarity of neural sound representations without being contaminated by differences, for instance, in the attentional or motivational involvement of the subject (see e.g., Kujala et al., 2006, Näätänen 2007).

#### The Mismatch Negativity



Figure 2. The Mismatch Negativity (MMN, indicated by the shaded area) is usually maximal at fronto-central areas (FZ). The MMN reverses polarity at the mastoid electrodes (LM). Modified from Kujala & Näätänen (2001).

MMN is related to auditory sensory memory functioning (for a review, see Schröger, 1998). The memory traces underlying MMN last about 10 seconds (Sams et al., 1993), may contain multiple items (Winkler et al., 1992) and represent the temporal structure of a sound pattern (Winkler & Schröger, 1995). It is particularly important in the present context that long-term learning processes and permanent sound recognition and discrimination are also reflected by MMN (Näätänen et al., 2001). Second language learning changes the MMN response in both children (Cheour et al., 2002; Peltola et al., 2005) and in adults (Winkler et al., 1999). In addition to this, musical expertise is reflected in MMN (Tervaniemi et al. 2001; Koelsch et al., 1999). Further, MMN can provide evidence for brain lateralization: an MMN response to linguistic changes is elicited more strongly in the left temporal lobe (Shtyrov et al., 2000; Pulvermüller et al., 2001) and non-linguistic changes seem to provoke more action in the right hemisphere (Giard et al., 1995). Moreover, the better the preattentive auditory discrimination skills are, the more MMN is elicited (Näätänen et al., 1993).

#### 4. Aims of this study

The relationship between musical aptitude and linguistic abilities, especially in terms of second language pronunciation skills in children and adult subjects, was examined.

The laterality effects among children and adult groups, musical/non-musical and English philology students were investigated by a Dichotic listening test. Special attention was paid to Forced-Right (FR) and Forced-Left (FL) conditions in order to determine whether these two are differentially affected by musico-linguistic abilities and age.

We also examined 10-12-year-old elementary school children's ability to preattentively process musical features, namely pitch in music stimuli and duration in music and speech stimuli, using the MMN paradigm. The hypothesis was that the participants with good foreign language pronunciation skills would represent musical sound features more readily

in the attentive and preattentive levels of neurocognitive processing compared with those participants with less-advanced pronunciation skills. Sound processing accuracy was examined by means of ERP recordings in MMN paradigm and behavioural measures.

#### 5. Methods

#### 5.1. Participants

The participants of all the experiments of the present thesis were either monolingual Finnish speaking children (age range 10-12) or young adults (age range 20-29). All participants were voluntary. The children were recruited from four demographically similar elementary schools in Turku, Finland. Each child gave informed consent according to the Helsinki Declaration, including a parent's signature. The adult subjects were recruited by displaying advertisements on notice boards around the campus of the University of Turku or sending e-mails via the university's mailing lists.

All subjects had normal hearing abilities as evidenced by clinical audiometer (Inter acoustics model, AC4 serial 0204, Denmark) test results. None of the subjects had any attentional or neurological disorders. To rule out the possibility that the differences in test results might arise from differences in the cognitive capacity of the subjects, the subjects were tested by WISC-III / WAIS.

The Seashore Musical Aptitude Test (described in detail in 5.2.1) was used in all the experiments in order to screen which subject candidates would be motivated and have the necessary patience to continue to the next experimental sessions (i.e. the dichotic listening test, minimal pair discrimination test, etc).

#### 5.2. Experiments and procedure

#### 5.2.1 Seashore test

The Seashore musicality test was chosen for this study since it is a valid and functional musical aptitude test with the longest traditions and is still commonly used. Importantly, it has percentile equivalents of raw scores for each subtest for different age groups of subjects since our subjects consisted of school children and adults. The test measures the accuracy and threshold of auditory discrimination (Seashore et al. 1960; 2003). The test consists of Pitch, Loudness, Rhythm, Time, Timbre and Tonal memory tasks:

1) Pitch subtest: Fifty pairs of tones are presented in sequence; in each pair the participant determines whether the second tone is higher or lower in pitch than the first tone.

2) Loudness subtest: Fifty pairs of tones are presented. The participant has to indicate for each pair whether the second tone is stronger or weaker than the first.

3) Rhythm subtest: The test of the sense of rhythm consists of 30 pairs of rhythmic patterns. The participant indicates whether the two patterns in each pair are the same or different.

4) Time subtest: The test of the sense of time includes 50 pairs of tones of different durations. The individual determines whether the second tone is longer or shorter than the first.

5) Timbre subtest: This test consists of 50 pairs of tones. In each pair the participant judges whether the tones are the same or different in timbre or tone quality.

6) Tonal Memory subtest: This test has 30 pairs of tonal sequences consisting of 10 items, each of three-, four-, and five-tone spans. In each pair, one note is different in the two sequences, and the individual identifies which note it is by number.

The Seashore Measures of Musical Talents test is also described in Paper 3. Noise reduction via digital signal processing techniques was conducted in order to improve the

test quality since the original audio files, recorded from the Seashore LP record were corrupted with both impulsive and broadband background noise (see also Paper 3).

#### 5.2.2 Dichotic listening experiment

The Finnish version (modified by Jyrki Tuomainen, 2000) of the original "DLCV-108" dichotic listening test by Hugdahl (Hugdahl & Andersson, 1986) was used in order to determine the laterality effects among the following groups: children, adults, musical subjects, non-musical subjects and English philology students. Special attention was paid to Forced-Right and Forced-Left conditions to determine whether these two are differentially affected by musico-linguistic abilities and age. The experiments were carried out during the school day in a quiet test room or in equivalent conditions in Centre for Cognitive Neuroscience laboratories, University of Turku.

#### 5.2.3 ERP experiments

Two different ERP experiments were run in the Centre for Cognitive Neuroscience EEG laboratories. 40 children participated first in an experiment in which the stimuli investigated were a 150ms C-major triad chord and its two mistuned modifications of equal length played with the violin. In the mistuned stimuli, the major third was either 2% (one third semitone) or 4% (two thirds of a semitone) flat (Study 3).

In the second ERP experiment, the ability to perceive durational differences with speech and music stimuli was examined with the same subjects. The standard speech stimulus consisted of a 250 ms long monaural recording of the Finnish vowel /ö/ and the shorter deviant speech stimulus /ö/ with a 150ms duration. The music sound was a violin tone C4, fundamental frequency 261.3 Hz. The standard and deviant durations of the violin tones were equivalent to those of the speech sounds (Study 4).

5.2.4 Pronunciation test and minimal pair discrimination tasks

In the present thesis, there were behavioural studies of three types: A pronunciation test, in which English phonemes that are typically difficult for Finnish speakers were read onto a minidisc player after a native speaker model (Studies 1, 3, 4). A discrimination task of phonemic minimal pairs was also conducted (Studies 1 and 3), and finally an analogous discrimination task of musical minimal pairs (Study 3), namely chords that differ slightly in pitch. The experiments were carried out during the school day in a quiet test room or in equivalent conditions in the Centre for Cognitive Neuroscience laboratories.

The children completed the behavioural experiments twice, before and after a two-month pronunciation self-training period at home (Study 3). The adults performed the behavioural experiments once (Study 1).

#### 5.3 Statistical analyses

#### Study 1:

With all the tests (musical aptitude, pronunciation and phonemic tasks), the statistical significances in the test performances were determined by analysis of variance (one-way ANOVA). Significant effects were further analyzed with Tukey's HSD post-hoc tests for selected contrasts. Furthermore, a multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) with 'years of music training' as a covariant was conducted in order to clarify how extracurricular music practice might affect the results of the Seashore musical aptitude test, pronunciation and phonemic discrimination tasks. The correlations between general musical aptitude, pronunciation skills and the phonemic listening discrimination tests were calculated by using the Pearson correlation co-efficient, which was also used when blind raters evaluated the pronunciation skills. Additionally, partial correlations were calculated between the general musical aptitude and pronunciation skills, controlling for 'years of musical training', and the test scores for WAIS-R and phonemic discrimination skills.

Study 2:

The effects of age on lateralization in both age groups were studied with a repeated measures ANOVA [Age (adult, child) \* Ear (left, right) \* Condition (NF, FR, FL)]. The statistical significances of the group differences in DL performance were determined by ANOVA for the NF, FR, and FL conditions. In order to test the presence of significant ear advantages separately in different age groups, Age (adult, child) and Ear (left, right) were used as factors.

The effects of musical aptitude on ear advantages in all the subgroups were tested with oneway ANOVA. Significant effects were further analyzed with Tukey's HSD post-hoc tests for selected contrasts. ANOVA was also used in order to determine the group differences in musical aptitude skills. Moreover, a laterality index score [(RE-LE) / (RE+LE) \* 100] was calculated, and the statistical significances of the group differences were investigated with ANOVA. If a group main effect was found, the laterality index score was correlated with the musical aptitude score.

Study 3:

ERP:

The stimuli were presented at an inter-stimulus interval (ISI) of 550-650 ms binaurally at 50dB above hearing threshold. In both conditions, there were 1000 trials of which 85% were standards and 15% deviants. At least two standards preceded each deviant tone.

The continuous EEG data were filtered with a band-pass of 0.5 to 20 Hz and divided into epochs of 700 ms duration including a 100 ms pre-stimulus baseline. The MMN was quantified from individual difference waves using a 50 ms time window centred on the peak of the MMN in the individual difference waves at the Fz electrode.

First, the significance of the MMN was determined by comparing the Fz amplitude values to zero by using the one-sample t-test (two-tailed). Thereafter, possible group differences in the MMN amplitude and topography were tested by 3-way ANOVA. Data from 9 electrodes (F3, Fz, F4, C3, Cz, C4, P3, Pz, P4) were entered into repeated measures ANOVA with Group (advanced pronunciation/less-advanced pronunciation) as a between-participants factor, and Laterality (left, middle, right electrodes) and Frontality (anterior, central, posterior electrodes) as within-participant factors separately in both test paradigms; in other words, the C-major triad ( $^{C}$ ) contrasted with the C-major 2% triad ( $^{2\%}$ ), and the C-major triad contrasted with the C-major 4% triad ( $^{C4\%}$ ).

#### Behavioural tests:

In all the behavioural tests (musical aptitude, production, phonemic and chord discrimination tests), the statistical significances in the test performances were determined by ANOVA. The participants' musical aptitude and production skills were examined in one-way ANOVA. Repeated-measures ANOVA was used when investigating the participants' success in the phonemic and chord discrimination tests, before and after the training. When evaluating the production test, the correlations were calculated using the Pearson correlation co-efficient.

#### Study 4:

#### ERP:

The stimuli were presented at a constant stimulus-onset asynchrony (SOA) of 750 ms binaurally at 50dB above hearing threshold. In both conditions, there were 1000 trials of which 85% were standards and 15% deviants. At least two standards preceded each deviant tone.

The continuous EEG was filtered with a band-pass of 0.5 to 20 Hz and divided into epochs of 700 ms duration including a 100 ms pre-stimulus baseline. The MMN was quantified from grand-average difference waves (obtained by subtracting ERPs to standards from those to deviants) using a 50 ms time window centred on the peak of the MMN in the group difference waves at the Fz electrode and the mastoid electrodes. In both conditions in both groups of subjects, the peaks were determined within the time window of 200-400 ms. The significance of the MMN was determined by comparing the amplitude values to zero by the one-sample t-test (two-tailed).

Possible group differences in MMN amplitude and topography were tested by ANOVA. For this analysis, MMN amplitudes were also quantified at the latency of the most negative peak of the Fz electrode in the group difference waves using 50 ms time windows.

In order to assess the differences between the two groups in scalp distributions in the responses for the different stimuli, data from 9 electrodes (F3, Fz, F4, C3, Cz, C4, P3, Pz, P4) were entered into repeated measures ANOVA with Group (advanced pronunciation + more musical aptitude / less advanced pronunciation + less musical aptitude) as a between-subjects factor, and Sound (C4, vowel) and Laterality (left, middle, right electrodes) / Frontality (anterior-central-posterior) as within-subject factors.

#### Behavioural tests:

In the behavioural tests, the statistical significances in the test performances were determined by one-way ANOVA. The correlations between the general musical aptitude score, the Seashore subtest scores, and the pronunciation skills were calculated using the Pearson correlation co-efficient.

In this thesis, all statistics were computed with the SPSS statistical software.

#### 6. Results

6.1 Adults with musical aptitude have superior pronunciation skills (Study 1)

Milovanov et al. (resubmitted) reports a study investigating the relationship between individual differences in foreign language pronunciation and musical aptitude with three adult test groups of Finnish learners of English: non-musical university students, choir members and English philology students. The subjects were tested on the production of English phonemes and on a discrimination task of phonemic minimal pairs. Their musical aptitude was determined by the Seashore musicality test (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Percentage of correct reports (mean and SEM) from the Seashore musical aptitude test.

Performance on the English phoneme discrimination test was not found to predict English phonemic production ability. Moreover, the phonemic discrimination ability (Figure 4) did not differ between the three test groups (p>0.05).



Figure 4. Percentage of errors (mean and SEM) from the phonemic minimal pair discrimination test.

Performance on the English pronunciation test was better for subjects with musical aptitude than with less musical aptitude (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Percentage of errors (mean and SEM) in the pronunciation test.

These results imply that musical aptitude is interconnected with phonological ability in second language learning.

#### 6.2 Altered hemispheric functioning with adults practicing music regularly (Study 2)

The aims of Milovanov et al. (2007) were to determine the effects of age and musical ability on phonemic processing in a forced-attention dichotic listening paradigm. Subjects differing in musical ability, as tested with the Seashore musical aptitude subtests of pitch discrimination, duration, timbre, and tonal memory accuracy, listened to consonant-vowel (CV) syllables presented dichotically under three different attention instructions: Non-Forced, Forced-Right and Forced-Left conditions. No significant group difference was found between the test performances of the choir members and English philology students, the English philology students and musically advanced children, and the choir members and musically advanced children in the Seashore test. However, the group differences between any other groups were significant (Figure 6).



#### Musical aptitude %

Figure 6. Percent correct reports from the four Seashore musical aptitude subtests: pitch discrimination, duration, timbre and tonal memory accuracy.

The results showed that musical ability and age interacted with the ability to use attention to modulate a bottom-up laterality effect. In other words, only those adults who performed well in Seashore's test showed more accurate left ear monitoring skills when listening to Finnish phonemes (Figure 7). No such effect was seen with children, with or without musical aptitude.



Figure 7. Percentage of correct reports for the left (Lear) and right (Rear) ear stimuli during all three conditions (Non-Forced, Forced-Right, Forced-Left) split for the results obtained from the adult subgroups (upper row) and children subgroups (lower row).

Based on the result described above, it can be inferred that the musical subjects use the right hemisphere more in language processing when compared to the non-musical subjects. Musical subjects may also pay more attention to the musical components of language than the non-musical subjects.

# 6.3 Musical and phonemic discrimination skills interact at both the behavioural and neural level (Study 3)

Milovanov et al. (2008) examined the relationship between musical aptitude and second language pronunciation skills. 20 children with advanced English pronunciation skills had better musical skills as measured by the Seashore musicality test than 20 children with less accurate English pronunciation skills. The individual Seashore subtests indicated that the participants with advanced pronunciation skills were superior to the participants with less-advanced pronunciation skills in pitch discrimination ability, timbre, sense of rhythm, and sense of tonality. The results in time or loudness subtests did not differ significantly between groups (Figure 8).



Figure 8.Percentage of correct reports (mean and SEM) from the Seashore musical aptitude test. Significant mean differences between APG (= advanced pronunciation group) and LPG (= less-advanced pronunciation group) are shown by \*\*\* with a significance level of p < 0.001.

The children's ability to produce correct English phonemes with no direct equivalents in Finnish was determined. To ensure that all the children had an adequate amount of pretraining in the pronunciation of English, they received an 8-week course of pronunciation training in English including phonemic discrimination exercises.

Moreover, two behavioural discrimination tests were conducted, both before and after the pronunciation training period. First, the children were required to distinguish the phonemic dissimilarities between English and Finnish through triplets based on minimal pair contrasts of the phonemes, e.g. a) jeep - jeep- cheap, b) they - day - they. After that, a C-major triad,

assigned here the symbol  $\mathbb{C}$ , and its two mistuned modifications  $\mathbb{C}^{2\%}$  and  $\mathbb{C}^{4\%}$  were investigated following the principles of the phonemic discrimination test.

As seen in Figure 9, the results of the phonemic and triad tests of the advanced pronunciation group did not differ significantly before or after the training. Nevertheless, the advanced pronunciation group outperformed the participants with less-advanced pronunciation skills in terms of a higher amount of correct answers and a smaller amount of mistakes in both the music and phonemic discrimination tests. For the less-advanced pronunciation group, triad contrasts were more difficult than the phonemic contrasts both before and after the training. Both test groups marginally improved their phonemic discrimination skills after the training. Interestingly, the training period did not only develop the participants' linguistic skills but also strengthened the discrimination skills.





Figure 9. Percentage of errors (mean and SEM) from the phonemic and triad discrimination tests before and after the pronunciation training. Significant mean differences between APG = (advanced pronunciation group) and LPG (less-advanced pronunciation group). A significant change between before and after training is marked by \* (p<0.05). Additionally ‡denotes p <0.1.

We also investigated whether children with a more advanced performance in foreign language production represent musical sound features more readily in the preattentive level of neural processing compared with children with less-advanced production skills. Sound processing accuracy was examined by means of ERP recordings. The accuracy of the auditory cortex in representing musical sounds [a C-major triad, assigned here the symbol  $\mathbb{C}$ , and its two mistuned modifications  $\mathbb{C}^{2\%}$  and  $\mathbb{C}^{4\%}$ ] was examined by means of ERP recordings in the MMN paradigm. In the mistuned stimuli, the major third was either 2% (one third semitone) or 4% (two thirds of a semitone) flat.

The ERP data accompany the results of the behavioural tests: The advanced pronunciation group showed larger fronto-central MMN with the music stimuli than the less-advanced pronunciation group. The MMN lateralization pattern did not differ between the test conditions nor the test groups. (Figures 10 and 11).



Figure 10. The standard (solid line) and deviant (dashed line) ERPs for both  $C^{2\%}$  and  $C^{4\%}$  conditions from the Fz, LM (left mastoid) and RM (right mastoid) electrodes.



Figure 11. Difference waveforms in  $\mathbb{C}^{4\%}$  condition (left) and  $\mathbb{C}^{2\%}$  condition (right), computed from subtracting standard from deviant.

Taken together, the results imply that musical and phonetic skills could partly be based on shared neural mechanisms.

Milovanov et al. (2009) aimed at comparing the duration discrimination skills between both music and vowel condition. The subjects were the same as described in Study 3. ERP data show that, irrespective of general musical aptitude, duration changes from 250 to 150 ms are more prominently and accurately processed in music than in speech sounds (Figure 12). In addition, the subjects with advanced pronunciation skills and greater musical aptitude were able to preattentively discriminate the duration difference in both conditions more effectively than the less-advanced pronunciation group with less musical aptitude. Only the advanced pronunciation group showed an MMN lateralization effect. Larger MMN amplitudes were found in the right hemisphere (Figure 12), as also in the majority of previous linguistic (electric) MMN-studies, despite the dominance of the left-hemisphere contribution in higher-level linguistic functions.



Figure 12. The standard (thin line, 250 ms) and deviant (bold line, 150 ms) ERPs in the vowel condition and violin condition at the Fz, LM (left mastoid) and RM (right mastoid) electrodes in the less-advanced pronunciation group (upper panel) and advanced pronunciation group (bottom panel).



Duration deviance: difference waveforms

Figure 13. Difference waveforms in Vowel condition /ö/ (above) and Violin condition /C4/ (below), computed by subtracting standard from deviant.

On the basis of the results obtained above, it could be suggested that the musical aptitude and phonetic skills are interconnected, and the musical features of the stimuli could have a preponderant role in preattentive duration processing.

#### 7. Discussion

This thesis aims at determining whether musical aptitude could be a crucial factor in learning foreign language pronunciation and discrimination skills, and at discussing the relationship between music and language in general. To this end, the facilitating role of musical aptitude on foreign language pronunciation acquisition and phonemic and listening discrimination skills was determined in children and adult subjects without any neurological disorders or learning disabilities. Their musical aptitude was examined by the Seashore measures of musical aptitude (1967, 2003).

The English pronunciation skills were evaluated by the subjects' ability to pronounce words after the model of a native speaker. The children studied English pronunciation for 8 weeks and had phonemic discrimination exercises before the evaluation of the pronunciation skills. The adult subjects did not take the study period at home because of their minimum 7 years of English studies at school. The participants' ability to track differences in a minimal pair listening discrimination task was evaluated. Both musical (triads) and phonemic minimal pair tests were run. For control purposes, the cognitive capacity of the subjects was determined by WISC III / WAIS. No significant differences in linguistic capacity was found between any of the test groups. The performance IQ of the children's advanced pronunciation group was better than the group with less-advanced pronunciation skills. Nevertheless, this was not the case with adult subjects.

Dichotic listening scores were obtained with 69 subjects in order to study the laterality effect of the mother tongue and musical aptitude. Two different ERP studies were run with 40 children in order to see the cortical processing of musical and speech stimuli. The first study concentrated on musical pitch, the second ERP study was about vowel and musical durational differences. Both ERP results indicated that musical and phonetic skills are interconnected, and subjects with musical aptitude and better phonetic abilities reacted more strongly to musical speech stimuli preattentively than their controls, subjects with less musical ability and weaker phonetic skills. Moreover, when the preattentive skill to

discriminate durations was investigated, only the subjects with more musical aptitude had a lateralization effect on the right hemisphere. The advanced pronunciation group evoked a stronger MMN than the less-advanced pronunciation group to both durational changes. The dichotic listening test also provided evidence about the connections between musical aptitude and linguistic abilities; more effective right hemispheric functioning was elicited with musical subjects when mother tongue CV-pairs were listened to.

Musical training may affect the brain's linguistic processing skills. The foreign language phonemic pronunciation results were in accordance with the general musical aptitude score, the more musical aptitude the subject had, the better the pronunciation test results were.

#### The role of age

The apparent relationship between music and language seems to be present from the very early stages of life. Music and language seem to grow from a common source ever since birth. Small infants can mime the musical features of their mother tongue long before they are able to produce phonemes. The stress and pitch patterns are there first and more precise phonemic features join the musical features of the language a little later. There has, in fact, been a good deal of controversy around whether the age at which a person is first exposed to a second language, in the classroom or naturalistically, affects the acquisition of that language. Views such as 'younger learners are better' and 'the second language should be introduced prior to puberty' are very common. There are studies which show that the younger the subjects start playing an instrument, the greater the effect on the brain structure or function (Elbert et al., 1995; Schlaug et al., 1995, Pantev et al., 1998). Nevertheless, in the present thesis, the participants' age did not have a crucial role in the accuracy of the pronunciation skills, instead, musical aptitude was found to be the key for better foreign language pronunciation skills.

The role of possibly shared neural mechanisms between linguistic and musical functions is still unclear even though there is evidence that musical training improves sensory encoding of dynamically changing sounds, which helps with linguistic coding. It is not possible to identify precisely (yet or maybe ever) which brain areas are associated with language or music functioning. Neuropsychological studies mostly imply that music and language are more like independent cognitive functions (Marin & Perry, 1999; Peretz, 2006). Consequently, it has been suggested that the representations for speech and musical sounds are independently encoded in the auditory cortex (Jaramillo et al., 2001; Tervaniemi et al., 2006). However, the increasing body of evidence coming from the area of neuroimaging studies challenges this view by presenting results showing overlap between music and language (Maess et al., 2001). fMRI and PET studies provide further evidence for overlap in brain areas when linguistic and musical structure processing was studied (Tillmann et al., 2003; Brown et al., 2006). Nevertheless, even if music and language processing were spatially detached, why could not the different modes of speech and music domains act in synchrony, supporting one another? The ERP studies presented in this thesis hint that musical and linguistic skills could partly be based on shared neural mechanisms.

Neuroimaging studies present evidence that certain brain areas differ between musicians and non-musicians. One could only speculate if this was the case with the adult subjects presented in this thesis since the dichotic listening test suggests that regular music practice may have a modulatory effect on the brain's linguistic organization. Superior left ear monitoring skills were found among the adults who practised music regularly. Other musically-talented subjects did not have the ability to control left ear functioning in this manner. This may indicate altered hemispheric functioning with those who have regularly practised music for years.

#### Conclusions

As Patel (2008) puts it, exploring the network of relations between music and language, the similarities and the differences between the two domains, can improve our understanding of how the mind assembles complex communicative abilities from elementary cognitive processes. In other words, comparing music and language provides a powerful tool for studying the mechanisms that human mind uses to make sense out of sound. Music is one of the oldest, and most basic, socio-cognitive domains of the human species (Koelsch, 2005). Primate vocalizations are determined by music-like features, such as pitch, timbre and rhythm. Fine-grained temporal processing is fundamental to both speech and language (Alcock et al., 2000). Tallal et al. (1991) have proposed that the underlying deficit which leads to language disturbance is control and processing of timing skills. Overy (2003) is of the view that musical training develops temporal processing abilities, which are also relevant to phonological segmentation skills. Hyde & Peretz (2004) showed that amusic subjects were be able to detect durational changes just as well as their controls but possessed degraded pitch perception skills. They suggest that amusia is not specific to only music, but rather is related to a more general, psychoacoustic difficulty in fine pitch resolution. One could possibly consider congenital amusia as a mirror image of some developmental disorders in language since music, as well as language, is organized temporally.

As cognitive and neural systems, it seems that music and language are closely related (Patel, 2008). In the present studies, a significant relationship was found between musical aptitude and second language learning skills, independent of verbal intelligence. It was discovered that advanced musical aptitude enhances learning of foreign language pronunciation. Based on the present results, it is proposed that language skills, both in production and discrimination, are interconnected with perceptual musical skills. According to the present results, the general musical aptitude score and the other four independent subtests of the Seashore musical aptitude test were superior in children with advanced second language pronunciation skills when compared with children with less advance pronunciation skills. It is proposed that the musical subjects are able to more efficiently

process the musical features in both speech and language, both attentively and preattentively. Perhaps the participants with less-advanced pronunciation skills overlooked the musical components of language, while those participants with advanced pronunciation skills had found the key to successful foreign language learning by also paying attention to the musical components of speech.

The subjects with advanced pronunciation skills and greater musical aptitude were able to preattentively process the duration difference when presented in the vowel and violin sounds more effectively than the less-advanced pronunciation group with less musical aptitude. Moreover, both triad changes evoked significant MMN responses in both participant groups, although without significant amplitude differences between the groups. Still, the participants with advanced pronunciation skills showed larger fronto-central MMN responses with the C<sup>4%</sup> triad condition than the participants with less accurate pronunciation skills. The results imply that musical and linguistic skills could partly be based on shared neural mechanisms.

One could also speculate whether the superior performance in musical and linguistic tasks draws on the same source, namely an improved auditory discrimination ability. To illuminate this issue still further, testing of more basic auditory processing skills, not directly related to speech or to music-sound listening, should be conducted. For future research, it is also suggested that one could study how systematically developing an individual's musical aptitude (such as pitch, and tonal memory skills) could also reflect positively in foreign language skills, such as pronunciation. To sum up, the results presented in this PhD thesis provide further evidence that musical aptitude and practising music have a beneficial effect on linguistic skills. It is thus proposed that the number of music lessons should not be cut down in the school curriculums as the current trend seems to be, but rather be increased since the beneficial effects of music on human beings go far beyond learning and improving academic skills.

**References:** 

Alcock, K., Passingham, R.E., Watkins, K. & Vargha-Khadem., F. (2000). Pitch and timing abilities in inherited speech and language impairment. *Brain and Language*, 75, 34-46.

Anvari, S., Trainor, L., Woodside, J. & Levy, B. (2002). Relations among musical skills, phonological processing, and early reading ability in preschool children. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 83, 111–130.

Barwick, J., Valentine, E., West, R. & Wilding, J. (1989). Relations between reading and musical abilities. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 59, 253-257.

Benson, D.F., Sheremata, W.A., Bouchard, R., Segarra, J.M., Price, D. & Geschwind, N. (1973). Conduction aphasia: A clinicopathological study. *Archives of Neurology*, 28, 339-346.

Bentley, A. (1966). Measures of Musical Abilities. Harrap, London.

Besson, M., Schön, D., Moreno, S., Santos, A, Magne, C., (2007). Influence of musical expertise and musical training on pitch processing in music and language. *Restorative Neurology and Neuroscience*, 25, 399-410.

Birdsong, D. (2005). Interpreting age effects in second language acquisition. In J.F. Kroll, J.F. & A.M.B. Groot (Eds.). *Handbook of bilingualism: Psycholinguistic approaches*. (pp. 109-127). New York: Oxford University Press.

Birdsong, D. (2006). Age and second language acquisition and processing: a selective overview. *Language Learning*, 56 (1), 9-49.

Boyle, D. J. (1992). Evaluation of Musical Ability. In R. Colwell (Ed.). *Handbook of Research on Music Teaching and Learning*. (pp. 248-258). New York: Shirmer Books.

Brandler, S. & Rammsayer, T. H.(2003). Differences in mental abilities between musicians and non-musicians. *Psychology of Music*, 31, 123-138.

Brochard, R., Dufour, A. & Deprés, O. (2004). Effect of musical expertise on visuospatial abilities: evidence from reaction times and mental imagery. *Brain and Cognition*, 54, 103-109.

Brown, S., Martinez, M. J. & Parsons, L.M. (2006). Music and language side by side in the brain: a PET study of the generation of melodies and sentences. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 23, 2791-2803.

Brust, J.C., (1980). Music and language: musical alexia and agraphia. Brain 103, 367-392.

Calvert, S.L. & Billingsley, R.L. (1998). Young children's recitation and comprehension of information presented by songs. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 19, 97 -108.

Chan, A. S., Ho, Y. C. & Cheung, M. C. (1998). Music training improves verbal memory. Nature 396, 128.

Cheour, M., Shestakova, A., Alku, P., Ceponiene, R., & Näätänen, R. (2002). Mismatch negativity (MMN) shows that 3-6-year-old children can learn to discriminate non-native speech sounds within two months. *Neuroscience Letters*, 325, 187-190.

Claussen, D.W. & Thaut, M.H. (1997). Music as a mnemonic device for children with learning disabilities. *Canadian Journal of Music Therapy*, 5, 55-66.

Council of Europe. (2001). Common European Framework of Reference for Languages: Learning, Teaching, Assessment. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Crystal, D. (1985). A Dictionary of Linguistics and Phonetics. Great Britain: T.J. Press Ltd

Dalla Bella, S., Giguere, J.F. & Peretz, I. (2007). Singing proficiency in the general population. *Journal of The Acoustical Society of America*, 121 (2), 1182-1189.

Deheane, S., Dupoux, E., Mehler, J., Cohen, L., Paulesu, E., Perani, D., van De Moortele, P.-F., Lehéricy, S. & Le Bihan, D. (1997). Anatomical variability in the cortical representation of first and second language. *NeuroReport* 8, 3809-3815.

De Keyser, R., & Larson-Hall., J. (2005). What does the critical period really mean? In J.F. Kroll & A.M.B. de Groot (Eds.). *Handbook of Bilingualism: Psycholinguistic Approaches*. (pp. 88-108). New York: Oxford University Press.

Deouell, L.Y., Bentin, S. & Giard, M.-H. (1998). Mismatch negativity in dichotic listening: evidence for interhemispheric differences and multiple generators. *Psychophysiology*, 35, 355-365.

Doughty, C.J., (2003). Constraints, compensation, and enhancement. In C.J. Doughty & M.H. Long (Eds.). *The Handbook of Second Language Acquisition*. (pp.256-310). Malden, MA: Blackwell.

Draper, T. W. & Gayle, C., An Analysis of historical reasons for teaching music to young children: is it the same old song? In J.C. Peery, I.W. Peery, T. W. Draper (Eds.). *Music and Child Development*. (pp. 194-205). New York: Springer-Verlag, 1987.

Drayna, D., Manichaikul, A., De Lange, M., Snieder, H., Spector, T. (2001). Genetic correlates of musical pitch recognition in humans. *Science*, 291, 1969-1971.

Dulay, H., Burt, M. & Krashen, S. (1982). Language Two. New York: Oxford University Press.

Dörneyi. Z. & Skehan, P. (2003). Individual differences in second language learning. In C.J. Doughty & M.H. Long (Eds.). *The handbook of second language acquisition*. (pp. 589-630). Malden, MA: Blackwell.

Elbert, T., Pantev, C., Wienbruch, C., Rockstroh, B. & Taub, E. (1995). Increased cortical representation of the fingers of the left hand in string players. *Science*,13:305–307.

Fernald, A. (1989). Intonation and communicative intent in mothers' speech to infants: is the melody the message? *Child Development*, 60: 1497-1510.

Flege, J.E. (1988). The production and perception of foreign languages. In H. Winitz (Ed.). *Human communication and its disorders*. Norwood: NJ.

Foxton, J.M., Talcott, J.B., Witton, C., Brace, H., McIntyre, F. & Griffiths, T.D. (2003). Reading skills are related to global, but not local, acoustic pattern perception. *Nature Neuroscience* 6 (4), 343-344.

Frost, J.A., Binder, J.R., Springer, J.A., Hammeke, T.A., Bellogwan, P.S., Rao, S.M & Cox, R. (1999). Language processing is strongly left lateralised in both sexes: evidence from functional MRI. *Brain*, 122, 199–208.

Fujioka, T., Ross, B., Kakigi, R., Pantev, C., & Trainor, L. (2006). One year of musical training affects development of auditory cortical-evoked fields in young children. *Brain*, 129, 2593-2608.

Gandour, J., Wong, D. & Hutchins, G. (1998). Pitch processing in the human brain is influenced by language experience. *NeuroReport*, 9, 2115-2119.

Gandour, J., Wong, D., Lowe, M., Dzemidzic, M., Satthamnuwong, N., Tong, Y. & Lurito, J. (2002). Neural circuitry underlying perception of duration depends on language experience. *Brain and Language*, 83, 268-290.

Gaser, C & Schlaug, G. (2003). Brain structures differ between musicians and non-musicians. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 23, 9240-9245.

Geschwind, N. & Galaburda, A.M., (1987). Cerebral Lateralization: Biological Mechanisms, Associations, and Pathology. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Gfeller, K. E. (1983). Musical mnemonics as an aid to retention with normal and learning-disabled students. *Journal of Music Therapy*, 20, 179-189.

Giard, M.H., Lavikainen, J., Reinikainen, K., Perrin, F., Bertrand, O., Pernier, J. & Näätänen, R. (1995). Separate representation of stimulus frequency, intensity and duration in auditory sensory memory: an event-related potential and dipole-model analysis. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 7, 133-143.

Gilleece, L.F., 2006. An Empirical Investigation of the Association between Musical Aptitude and Foreign Language Aptitude. Doctoral thesis, Dublin: Trinity College.

Gordon, E. E. (1989). Advanced Measures of Music Audiation. G.I.A. Publications, Chicago.

Gordon, H. & Bogen, J. (1974) Hemispheric lateralization of singing after intracarotid sodium amylobarbitone. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery, and Psychiatry*, 37, 727–738.

Halsband, U. (2006) Bilingual and multilingual language processing. *Journal of Physiology Paris*, 99, 355-369.

Hannon, E. E. & Trainor, L. J. (2007). Music acquisition: Effects of enculturation and formal training on development. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 11, 466-472.

Harmer, J. (1991). The Practice of English Language Teaching. London: Longman.

Hashimoto, R., Homae, F., Nakajima, K., Miyashita, Y. & Sakai, K.L. (2000). Functional differentation in the human auditory and language areas revealed by a dichotic listening task. *NeuroImage*, 12, 147-158.

Hetland, L. (2000). Learning to make music enhances spatial reasoning. *Journal of Aesthetic Education*, 34, 179-238.

Hickok G., Buchsbaum, B., Humphries, C. & Muftuler, T. (2003). Auditory-motor interaction revealed by fMRI: Speech, music, and working memory in area Spt. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 15(5): 673-682.

Hickok, G. & Poeppel, D. (2004). Dorsal and ventral streams: a framework for understanding aspects of the functional anatomy of language. *Cognition*, 92, 67-99.

Hickok, G. & Poeppel, D. (2007). The cortical organization of speech processing. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 8, 393-402).

Ho, Y., Cheung, M. C. & Chan, A. S.(2003). Music training improves verbal but not visual memory: cross-sectional and longitudinal explorations in children. *Neuropsychology*, 17 (3), 439-450.

Hugdahl K. (Ed.). (1998). Handbook of Dichotic Listening. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons.

Hugdahl, K. (1999). Brain lateralization: Dichotic listening studies. *Elsevier's Encyclopedia of Neurosciences*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. (pp. 276-279).

Hugdahl, K. & Andersson, L. (1986). The "forced-attention paradigm" in dichotic listening to CV-syllables: A comparison between adults and children. *Cortex*, 22, 417-432.

Hugdahl, K., BrØnnick, Kyllingsbæk, S., Law, I., Gade, A. & Paulson, O.B. (1999). Brain activation during dichotic presentations of consonant-vowel and musical instrument stimuli: a <sup>15</sup> O-PET study. *Neuropsychologia*, 37, 431-440.

Hugdahl, K., Carlsson, G. & Eichele, T. (2001). Age Effects in dichotic listening to consonant-vowel syllables: interactions with attention. *Developmental Neuropsychology*, 20 (1), 445-457.

Hyde, K. & Peretz, I. (2004) Brains that are out of tune but in time. Psychological Science, 15(5), 356-360.

Jaramillo, M., Ilvonen, T., Kujala, T., Alku, P., Tervaniemi, M. & Alho, K. (2001). Are different kinds of acoustic features processed differently for speech and non-speech sounds? *Cognitive Brain Research*, 12, 459-466.

Jusczyk, P.W. (1999). How infants begin to extract words from speech. *Trends in Cognitive Neuroscience*, 3, 323-328.

Jusczyk, P.W. & Krumhansl, C.L. (1993). Pitch and rhythmic patterns affecting infants' sensitivity to musical phrase structure. *Journal of experimental psychology: Human perception and performance*, 19, 627-640.

Juslin P.N. & Laukka P. (2003). Communication of emotions in vocal expression and music performance: Different channels, same code? *Psychological Bulletin*, 129, 770-814.

Kaplan, J & Gardner, H. (1989). Artistry after unilateral brain disease. In F. Boller & J. Grafman (Eds.). *Handbook of Neuropsychology*. (pp.141-155). Amsterdam: Elsevier Science Publishers.

Karma, K. (1993). Musikaalisuustesti. Hki: K. Karma. (+ manual 6 pp.).

Kim K.H., Hirsch J., Relkin, N., De Laz Paz, R., & Lee, K.M. (1996). Localization of cortical areas activated by native and second languages with functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI). *Proceedings of the International Society for Magnetic Resonance Imaging*, 1, 283.

Kim, K.H.S, Relkin, N.R., MinLee, K., & Hirsch, J. (1997). Distinct cortical areas associated with native and second languages. *Nature*, 388, 171-174.

Kirk, K.I., Diefendorf, A.O., Pisoni, D.B. & Robbins, A.M. (1997). Assessing speech perception in children. In L.L. Mendel & J.L. Danhauer (Eds). *Audiologic evaluation and management and speech perception assessment*. (pp. 101-132). Singular Publishing Group, San Diego.

Klein, D., Zatorre, R.J., Milner, B., Meyer, E. & Evans, A.C. (1994). Left putaminal activation when speaking a second language: evidence from PET. *NeuroReport* 5, 2295-2297.

Koelsch, S. Neural substrates of processing syntax and semantics in music. (2005). Current Opinion in Neurobiology, 15, 1-6.

Koelsch, S., Kasper, E., Sammler, D., Schulze, K., Gunter, T. & Friederici, A.D., (2004). Music, language and meaning: brain signatures of semantic processing. *Nature Neuroscience*, 7(3), 302-307.

Koelsch, S., Schröger, E. & Tervaniemi, M. (1999). Superior pre-attentive auditory processing in musicians. *NeuroReport*, 10, 1309-1313.

Kujala, T., Halmetoja, J., Näätänen, R., Alku, P., Lyytinen, H. & Sussman, E. (2006). Speech- and sound-segmentation in dyslexia: evidence for a multiple-level cortical impairment. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 24, 2420-2427.

Kujala, T. & Näätänen, R. (2001). The mismatch negativity in evaluating central auditory dysfunction in dyslexia. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 25, 535-543.

Lado, R. (1957). Linguistics across Cultures. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan.

Lamb, S. J. & Gregory, A. H. (1993). The relationship between music and reading in beginning readers. *Educational Psychology*, 13, 19-27.

Lang, A.H., Nyrke, T., Ek, M., Aaltonen, O., Raimo I., Näätänen, R. (1990). Pitch discrimination performance and auditory event-related potentials. In: C.H.M. Brunia, A.W.K. Gaillard, A. Kok, G. Mulder, & M.N. Verbaten (Eds.). *Psychophysiological Brain Research, vol. 1.* (pp. 294–298) Tilburg University Press: Tilburg, The Netherlands.

Larsen-Freeman, D. & M. Long. (1992). An Introduction to Second Language Acquisition Research. New York: Longman.

Lehtonen, J., Sajavaara, K. & May, A. (1977) Spoken English: the Perception and Production of English on a Finnish-English Contrastive Basis. Jyväskylä: Gummerus.

Lerdahl, F. & Jackendoff, R. (1983). A Generative Theory of Tonal Music. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Liégeois-Chauvel, C., Peretz, I., Babaï, M., Laguitton, V. & Chauvel, P. (1998). Contribution of different cortical areas in the temporal lobes to music processing. *Brain*, 121, 1853-1867.

Lintunen, P. (2004). Pronunciation and Phonemic Transcription: A Study of Advanced Finnish Learners of English. Turku: University of Turku.

Lynn, R. & Gault, A., (1986). The relation of musical ability to general intelligence and the major primaries. *Research in Education*, 36, 59-64.

Lynn, R., Wilson, R. G. & Gault, A., 1989. Simple musical tests as measures of Spearman's g. *Personality* and *Individual Differences*, 10, 25-28.

Maess, B., Koelsch, S., Gunter, T. C. & Friederici, A. D. (2001). "Musical syntax" is processed in the area of Broca: An MEG-study. *Nature Neuroscience*, 4, 540–545.

Magne, C., Schön, D. & Besson, M. (2006). Musician children detect pitch violations in both music and language better than nonmusician children: behavioral and electrophysiological approaches. *Neuropsychology*, 17, 439–450.

Marin, O.S.M. & Perry, D.W. (1999). Neurological aspects of music perception and performance. In D. Deutsch, (Ed.). *The Psychology of Music*, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition. (pp. 653-742). San Diego, CA: Academic Press.

Masataka, N. (2007). Music, evolution and language. Developmental Science, 10(1), 35-39.

Mathiak, K., Hertrich, I., Lutzenberger, W. & Ackermann, H. (2002). Functional cerebral asymmetries of pitch processing during dichotic stimulus application: a whole-head magnetoencephalography study. *Neuropsychologia*, 40, 585-593.

McMullen, E.& Saffran, J.R. (2004). Music and language: A developmental comparison. *Music Perception*, 21, 289-311.

Milovanov, R., Huotilainen, M., Esquef, P.A.A., Välimäki, V., Alku, P., & Tervaniemi, M. (2009). The role of musical aptitude and language skills in preattentive duration determination in school-aged children. *Neuroscience Letters* 460 (2), 161-165.

Milovanov, R., Huotilainen, M., Välimäki, V., Esquef, P.A.A, & Tervaniemi, M. (2008). Musical aptitude and second language pronunciation skills in school-aged children: neural and behavioral evidence. *Brain Research* 1194, 81-89.

Milovanov, R., Pietilä, P., Tervaniemi, M., Esquef, P.A.A. (resubmitted). Foreign Language Pronunciation Skills and Musical aptitude: A Study of Finnish Adults with Higher Education. *Learning and Individual Differences*.

Milovanov, R., Tervaniemi, M., Takio, F., & Hämäläinen, H. (2007). Modification of dichotic listening (DL) performance by musico-linguistic abilities and age. *Brain Research*, 1156, 168 -173.

Moisio, R. & Valento, E. (1976). *Testing Finnish School Children's Learning of English Consonants*. Jyväskylä Contrastive Studies, 3. Jyväskylä: University of Jyväskylä.

Naeser, M.A. & Helm-Estabrooks, N. (1985). CT scan localization and response to melodic intonation therapy with non-fluent aphasia cases. *Cortex*, 21, 203-223.

Näätänen, R. (2001). The perception of speech sounds by the human brain as reflected by the mismatch negativity (MMN) and its magnetic equivalent (MMNm). *Psychophysiology*, 38, 1–21.

Näätänen, R. The mismatch negativity – where is the big fish. (2007). *Journal of Psychophysiology*, 21, 133-137.

Näätänen, R., Gaillard, A.W.K. & Mäntysalo, S. (1978). Early selective attention effect on evoked potential reinterpreted. *Acta Psychologica*, 42, 313-329

Näätänen, R., Jacobsen, T., & Winkler, I. (2005). Memory based or afferent processes in mismatch negativity (MMN): A review of the evidence. *Psychophysiology*, 42, 25-32.

Näätänen, R., Schröger, E., Karakas, S., Tervaniemi, M. & Paavilainen, P. (1993). Development of a memory trace for a complex sound in the human brain. *NeuroReport*, 4, 503-506.

Näätänen, R., Tervaniemi, M., Sussman, E., Paavilainen, P. & Winkler, I. (2001). 'Primitive intelligence' in the auditory cortex. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 24(5), 283-288.

Opetushallitus. (2004). Perusopetuksen Opetussuunnitelman Perusteet. Vammalan Kirjapaino Oy

Overy, K. (2003). Dyslexia and music. from timing deficits to musical intervention. *The Neurosciences and Music*. (pp. 497- 505). Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 999.

Pantev, C., Oostenveld, R., Engelien, A., Ross, B., Roberts, L. & Hoke, M. (1998). Increased auditory cortical representation in musicians. *Nature*, 392, 811–814.

Patel, A.D. (1998). Syntactic processing in language and music: different cognitive operations, similar neural resources? *Music Perception*, 16, 27-42.

Patel, A. D. (2003). Language, music, syntax and the brain. Nature Neuroscience, 6, 674-681.

Patel, A.D. (2008). Music, Language and the Brain. USA: Oxford University Press.

Patel, A.D., & Iversen, J.R. (2007). The linguistic benefits of musical abilities. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 11, 369-372.

Peltola, M. S., Kuntola, M., Tamminen, H., Hämäläinen, H. & Aaltonen, O. (2005). Early exposure to nonnative language alters preattentive perception. *Neuroscience Letters*, 388, 121-125. Perani, D., Dehaene, S., Grassi, F., Cohen, L., Cappa, S.F., Dupoux, F.F., & Mehler, J. (1996). Brain processing of native and foreign languages. *NeuroReport*, 7, 2439-2444.

Perani, D., Paulesu, E., Galles, N.S., Dupoux, E., Dehaene, S., Bettinardi, V., Cappa, S.F., Fazio, F., & Mehler, J. (1998). The bilingual brain: proficiency and age of acquisition of the second language. *Brain*, 121, 1841-1852.

Peretz, I., (2002). Brain Specialization for Music. Neuroscientist, 8(4), 374-382.

Peretz, I. (2006). The nature of music from a biological perspective. Cognition, 100, 1-32.

Peretz, I., Champod, A.S., & Hyde, K. (2003). Varieties of musical disorders. The Montreal Battery of Evaluation of Amusia. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 999: 58-75.

Peterson, D.A. & Thaut, M.H. (2007). Music increases frontal EEG coherence during verbal learning. *Neuroscience Letters*, 412, 217-221.

Poeppel, D. (2001). Pure word deafness and the Bilateral Processing of the Speech Code. *Cognitive Science*, 21, 679-693.

Poulin-Charronnat, B., Bigand E., Madurell, F. & Peereman, R. (2005). Musical structure modulates semantic priming in vocal music. *Cognition*, 94, B67- B78.

Pulvermüller, F., Kujala, T., Shtyrov, Y., Simola, J., Tiitinen, H., Alku, P., Alho, I., Martinkauppi, S., Ilmoniemi, R.J. & Näätänen, R. (2001). Memory traces for words as revealed by the Mismatch Negativity (MMN). *NeuroImage* 14, 607-616.

Racette, A., Bard, C. & Peretz, I. (2006). Making non-fluent aphasics speak: sing along! *Brain*, 129, 2571-2584.

Rammsayer, T. & Altenmüller, E. (2006). Temporal Information Processing in Musicians and Nonmusicians. *Music Perception*, 24(1), 37-48.

Risset, J.-C. (1991). Speech and music combined: an overview. In J. Sundberg, L. Nord & R. Carlson, (Eds.). *Music, Language, Speech and Brain.* (pp. 365-374). Wenner-Gren Center International Symposium Series, Vol. 59. Great Britain: University Press.

Rosenman, A.A. (1987). The relationship between auditory discrimination and oral production of Spanish sounds in children and adults. *Journal of Psycholinguistic Research*, 16(6), 517-534.

Ross, D., Choi, J. & Purves, D. (2007). Musical intervals in speech. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 104 (23), 9852-9857.

Rubin, D.C. (1995). Memory in Oral Traditions. New York: Oxford University Press.

Santos, A., Joly-Pottuz, B., Moreno, S., Habib, M., & Besson, M. (2007). Behavioural and event-related potential evidence for pitch discrimination deficit in dyslexic children: improvement after intensive phonic intervention. *Neuropsychologia*, 45, 1080-1090.

Schellenberg, E. G. (2004). Music lessons enhance IQ. Psychological Science, 15, 511-514.

Schlaugh, G., Jancke, L., Huang, Y., Staiger, J.F., & Steinmetz, H. (1995a). Increased corpus callosum size in musicians. *Neuropsychologia* 33, 1047-1055.

Schlaug, G., Jäncke, L., Huang, Y., Steinmetz, H. (1995b). In vivo evidence of structural brain asymmetry in Musicians. *Science*, 267, 699-701.

Schneider, P., Scherg, M., Dosch, H.G., Specht, H.J., Gutschalk, A., & Rupp, A. (2002). Morphology of Heschl's gyrus reflects enhanced activation in the auditory cortex of musicians. *Nature Neuroscience*, 5, 688-694.

Schön, D., Boyer, M., Moreno, S., Besson, M., Peretz, I., & Kolinsky, R. (2008). Songs as an aid for language acquisition. *Cognition*, 975-983.

Schön, D., Magne, C. & Besson, M. (2004). The music of speech: music training facilitates pitch processing in both music and language. *Psychophysiology*, 41, 341-349.

Schröger, E. (1998). Measurement and interpretation of the mismatch negativity. *Behavior Research Methods, Instruments & Computers*, 30 (1), 131-145.

Shtyrov, Y. Kujala, T., Palva, S., Ilmoniemi, R. J. & Näätänen, R. (2000). Discrimination of speech and of complex nonspeech sounds of different temporal structure in the left and right cerebral hemispheres, *NeuroImage*, 12, 657-663.

Seashore, C.E., Lewis, D. & Saetveit, J.G., 1960. Seashore Measures of Musical Talents Manual, 2nd ed. New York: Psychological Corporation.

Seashore, C.E., Lewis, D. & Saetveit, J.G., 1960. *Seashore Measures of Musical Talents CD*, digitally remastered version by Esquef, P. (2003), Helsinki University of Technology, Finland.

Slevc, L. R. & Miyake, A. (2006). Individual differences in second-language proficiency – Does musical ability matter? *Psychological Science*, 17, 675-681.

Sloboda, J. (1993). Musical Ability. In G.R. Bock, & K. Ackrill (Eds.). *Ciba Foundation Symposium* 178 - *The Origins and Development of High Ability*, (pp.106–118).

Song, J.H., Skoe, E., Wong, P.C.M & Kraus, N. (2008). Plasticity in the Adult Human Auditory Brainstem following Short-term Linguistic Training. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 20:10, 1892-1902.

Sparing, R., Meister, I.G., Wienemann, M., Buelte, D., Staedtgen, M. & Borojerdi, B. (2007). Task-dependent modulation of functional connectivity between hand motor cortices and neuronal networks underlying language and music: a transcranial magnetic stimulation study in humans. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 25, 319-323.

Sparks, R., Helm, N. & Albert, M. (1974). Aphasia rehabilitation resulting from melodic intonation therapy. *Cortex*, 10, 303-316.

Särkämö, T., Tervaniemi, M., Laitinen, S., Forsblom, A., Soinila, S., Mikkonen, M., Autti, T., Silvennoinen, H.M., Erkkilä, J., Laine, M., Peretz, I., & Hietanen, M. (2008). Music listening enhances cognitive recovery and mood after middle cerebral artery stroke. *Brain*, 131, 866-876.

Tallal, P., Sainburg, R.L. & Jernigan, T. (1991). The neuropathology of developmental dysphasia: behavioural, morphological and physiological evidence for a pervasive temporal processing disorder. *Reading and Writing*, 3, 363-377.

Tervaniemi, M., Ilvonen, T., Karma, K., Alho, K., Näätänen, R. (1997). The musical brain: brain waves reveal the neurophysiological basis of musicality in human subjects. *Neuroscience Letters*, 226, 1–4.

Tervaniemi, M. & Hugdahl, K., 2003. Lateralization of auditory-cortex functions. *Brain Research Reviews*, 43, 231-246.

Tervaniemi, M., Szameitat, A. J., Kruck, S., Schröger, E., Alter, K., De Baene, W., Friederici, A. D., (2006). From air oscillations to music and speech: functional magnetic resonance imaging evidence for fine-tuned neural networks in audition. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 26, 8647–8652.

Tervaniemi, M., Rytkönen, M., Schröger, E., Ilmoniemi, R.J., & Näätänen, R. (2001). Superior formation of cortical memory traces for melodic patterns in musicians. *Learning & Memory*, 8, 295-300.

Thompson, W.F., Schellenberg, E.G., & Husain, G. (2004). Decoding speech prosody: Do music lessons help? *Emotion*, 4, 46-64.

Tillmann, B., Janata, P. & Bharucha, J.J. (2003). Activation of the inferior frontal cortex in musical priming. *Cognitive Brain Research*, 16: 145-161.

Tommola, J. (1975). On the Relationship between Discrimination and Production of English Sounds by Finnish Learners. Publications in English Studies, University of Turku.

Trainor, L.J. (2005). Are there critical periods for musical development? *Developmental Psychobiology*, 46, 262-278.

Trehub, S.E. & Hannon, E.E. (2006) Infant music perception: domain-general or domain-specific mechanisms? *Cognition*, 100, 73-99.

Tsubota, Y., Dantsuji, M. & Kawahara, T. (2004). An English pronunciation learning system for Japanese students based on diagnosis of critical pronunciation errors. *Studies in Second Language Acquisition*, 16 (1), 173-188.

Ukkola, L.T., Onkamo, P., Raijas, P., Karma, K., Järvelä, I. (2009). Musical Aptitude Is Associated with AVPR1A-Haplotypes. *PLos One*, 4 (5), e5534.

Vigneau, M., Beaucousin, V., Hervé, P.Y., Duffau, H., Crivello, F., Houdé, O., Mazoyer, B. & Tzourio-Mazoyer, N. (2006). Meta-analyzing left hemisphere language areas: phonology, semantics, and sentence processing. *NeuroImage*, 30, 1414-1432.

Vikingstad, E.M., George, K.P., Johnson A.F. & Cao, Y. (2000). Cortical language lateralization in right handed normal subjects using functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Journal of Neurological Science*, 175, 17–27.

Vispoel, W., Wang, T. & Bleier, T. (1997). Computerized adaptive and fixed-item testing of music listening skill: a comparison of efficiency, precision, and concurrent validity. *Journal of Educational Measurement*, 34, 43-63.

Wallace, W.T. (1994). Memory for music-effect of melody on recall of text. *Journal of Experimental Psychology – Learning, Memory and Cognition*, 20, 1471 – 1485.

Wiik, K. (1965). Finnish and English Vowels. Turku: University of Turku.

Winkler, I. & Cowan, N. (2005). From sensory memory to long term memory: Evidence from memory reactivation studies. Experimental Psychology, 52, 3-20.

Winkler, I., Kujala, T., Tiitinen, H., Sivonen, P., Alku, P., Lehtokoski, A., Czigler, I., Csépe, V., Ilmoniemi, R.J. & Näätänen, R. (1999). Brain responses reveal the learning of foreign language phonemes. *Psychophysiology*, 36, 638-642.

Winkler, I., Paavilainen, P. & Näätänen, R. (1992). Can echoic memory store two traces simultaneously? A study of event-related brain potentials. *Psychophysiology*, 27, 337-349.

Winkler, I. & Schröger, E. (1995). Storing temporal features of complex sound patterns in auditory sensory memory. *NeuroReport*, 6, 690-694.

Wong, P.C.M, Skoe, E., Russo, N.M., Dees, T. & Kraus, N. (2007), Musical experience shapes human brainstem encoding of linguistic pitch patterns. *Nature Neuroscience*, 10:4, 420-422.

Zatorre, R.J., Evans, A.C. & Meyer, E. (1994). Neural mechanisms underlying melodic perception and memory for pitch. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 14, 1908-1919.

Zatorre, R.J & Gandour, J.T. (2007). Neural specializations for speech and pitch: moving beyond the dichotomies. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B*, 1-18.

Zatorre, R.J. & Samson, S. (1991). Role of the right temporal neocortex in retention of pitch in auditory short-term memory. *Brain*, 114, 2403-2417.

Zatorre, R.J., Belin, P. & Penhune, V.B. (2002). Structure and function of auditory cortex: music and speech. *Trends in Cognitive Science*, 6, 37-46.